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INCOME TAXES: THE SOLUTION TO THE
SOCIAL SECURITY AND MEDICARE CRISIS?

MONDAY, MARCH 27, 2000

U.S. SENATE,
SPECIAL COMMrTEE ON AGING,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2 p.m., in room SD-

562, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Charles E. Grassley,
(Chairman of the Committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Grassley, Craig, Collins, Bunning, Breaux,
Reid, and Bayh.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHARLES GRASSLEY,
CHAIRMAN

The CHAIRMAN. Good morning. Before I start, I would like to
have staff for the respective members, except for Senator Breaux
and myself, advise members if they come in that, because of Chair-
man Greenspan's schedule, I have asked to depart from the usual
tradition of any member who is present making opening comments,
and let Senator Breaux and myself do that, and then have any
other members who wish to make an opening comment do that be-
tween Chairman Greenspan's testimony and our next panel.

I welcome everybody to the hearing today, and I would like to
start by asking a question: Does the year 1990 seem like a very
long time ago? For most of us, I think it seems like just yesterday.
But then, I would pose the same question as to whether the year
2010 seems like a long way away. It may seem like a long way
away, but the fact of the matter is it is as close as 10 years ago
was, and that is the year, 2010, when the first baby boomers will
begin to retire.

Everybody who has followed this committee very closely in the 4
years that Senator Breaux and I have cooperated on giving direc-
tion to the committee knows that we have used this committee to
call attention to the nearness of baby boomers retiring at every op-
portunity we could, and now it is fair to say that we are really in
the home stretch. Ten years is not much time to get our house in
order. I think everyone agrees that we need to take decisive action
to save Social Security and Medicare, meaning saving it in a sound
way so that future generations can enjoy it as it has been enjoyed
now, to bring some sort of security to retirement and to good
health.

Today's hearing will focus on one of the most basic issues, that
is, where we find the money to do that. The Congressional Budget
office estimates that over the next decade, the non-Social Security
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surplus will total more than $1.8 trillion. So that is an obvious
place to look for funds for Social Security and Medicare. However,
I am not sure that we need to tell anyone here that this is not so-
called "free money." This surplus will be amassed by taxing the in-
comes of the American people, and that is not something that we
should do lightly.

Sharply increased reliance on income taxes to fund benefits
would be a dramatic departure from the original designs of Social
Security and Medicare. For the last 60 years, earmarked payroll
taxes have funded Social Security money, and for the last 35 years,
we have used only payroll taxes for Medicare Part A, although we
have used income tax revenues for the smaller Medicare Part B.
Our task now is to assess the costs and benefits of making this
change so that we can approach it with our eyes wide open. That
is what today's hearing is all about.

This hearing is especially timely now, as the Senate works on the
budget blueprint for the next year. It has already passed the
House, and it is in the Senate Budget Committee this week. What
to do with the income tax surplus is obviously one of those budget
questions.

I want to be up front about the fact that I have concerns about
income tax revenue transfers. Senator Breaux and I have spon-
sored a Social Security reform bill that largely avoids relying upon
these transfers. On the other hand, the President's proposals in-
clude substantial general fund transfers for both entitlement pro-
grams.

It is important to note, however, that this is not a partisan issue,
as there are reform bills from members of both parties taking
sharply different approaches on this very question.

Let me lay out some of my key questions that I believe we need
to ask ourselves today. How will we maintain discipline in the
funding of Social Security and Medicare if we allow these programs
to tap income tax revenues?

If these benefit payments rely on income taxes, will that put a
strain on funding for all other Government programs? Should we
run a deficit in the future? If we turn to income taxes to fund bene-
fits, would this be a permanent change, or just some sort of temr:
porary change? Should general revenue transfers be allowed in the
absence of other reforms to Medicare and Social Security? Will gen-
eral revenue transfers make reform more or less difficult?

These are hard questions, and I am pleased to have these re-
spected experts here today to help us answer them.

[The prepared statement of Senator Grassley follows along with
prepared statements of Senator Collins and Senator Bunning:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY

Good morning. rd like to start by asking a question: does the year 1990 seem like
a very long time ago? If you're anything like me, it doesn't. Sure, we're all somewhat
older, but ten years ago just doesn't seem that far away.

Well, we are now only ten years away from the year 2010, and that's the year
in which the first baby boomers will begin to retire. Senator Breaux and I have used
this committee to call attention to this at every opportunity, and now it's fair to say
that we are really in the "homestretch." Ten years is not much time to get our house
in order.
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Everyone agrees, I think, that we need to take decisive action to save Social Secu-
rity and Medicare. Today's hearing will focus on one of the most basic issues: Where
can we find the money?

The Congressional Budget Office estimates that over the next decade the non-So-
cial Security surplus will total more than $1.8 trillion. So that is an obvious place
to look for funds for Social Security and Medicare. However, Im sure I don't need
to tell anyone here- that this isnot 'free money." This surplus will be amassed by
taxing the incomes of the American people, and that's not something we should ever
do lightly

Sharplt increased reliance on income taxes to fund benefits would be a dramatic
departure from the original design of Social Security and Medicare. For the last 60
years, earmarked payroll taxes have funded Social Security benefits. For the last
35 years, we have used only payroll taxes for Medicare Part A, though we have used
income tax revenues for the smaller Medicare Part B. Our task now is to assess the
costs and benefits of making this change, so that we can approach it with our eyes
wide open. That's what today's hearing is for.

This hearing is especially timely now, as the Senate works on the budget blue-
print for next year. What to do with the income tax surplus is a key question.

I want to be up-front about the fact that I have concerns about income tax reve-
nue transfers. Senator Breaux and I have sponsored a Social Security reform bill
that largely avoids relying on these transfers. On the other hand, the President's
proposals include substantial general fund transfers for both entitlement programs.
Itfs important to note, however, that this is not a partisan issue, as there are reform
bills from members of both parties taking sharply different approaches on this ques-
tion. Let me lay out some of my key questions that I believe we need to ask our-
selves today:

How will we maintain discipline in the funding structure for Social Security and
Medicare if we allow these programs to tap income tax revenues? If these benefit
payments rely on income taxes, will that put a strain on funding for all other gov-
ernment programs should we run a deficit? If we turn to income taxes to fund bene-
fits would this be a permanent change or a temporary change? Should general reve-
nue transfers be allowed in the absence of other reforms to Medicare and Social Se-
curity? Will general revenue transfers make reform more or less difficult? These are
hard questions, and I am pleased to have these respected experts here to help us
answer them.

I'll now recognize Senator Breaux for his opening statement. I would also ask that
any other colleagues who wish to make brief opening statements that they hold
their statements until after the first panel because Dr. Greenspan on such a tight
schedule.

On our first panel is Dr. Alan Greenspan, Chairman the Board of Governors of
the Federal Reserve System. He has served as Chairman under Presidents Reagan,
Bush, and Clinton. I think all Americans are indebted to Chairman Greenspan for
his steady leadership of our economy, and I am most grateful that he is able to be
here with us today.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR SUSAN COLLINS

Mr. Chairman, thank you for calling this afternoon's hearing to discuss the use
of general revenues to shore up the financing of our Social Security and Medicare
programs.

At the root of both Social Security and Medicare's financing problems is the sim-
ple fact that America is growing older. Today, more than 30 million Americans are
65 and older. These numbers will rise dramatically as the "tidal wave" of baby
boomers-all 76 million of us-sweeps into retirement. Moreover, it is not just that
there will be more older Americans in the next century. It is that older Americans
will be living longer and longer.

And the rapidly increasing number of older persons is only part of the equation.
The "baby boom was followed by a "baby bust," and the inevitable result is that
there will be fewer workers to support each retiree in the future. In 1960, there
were five workers for each beneficiary. Today, there are scarcely three, and by the
year 2030, there will be only two. With only two workers supporting each bene-
ficiary, the payroll taxes financing Social Security and Medicare will have to dou-
ble-from less than 16 percent to almost 33 percent-if we are to maintain Social
Security and Medicare benefits at current levels.

In the face of these financing challenges, the President has proposed bringing new
resources into these programs by transferring income tax revenues from the General
Fund into the Social Security and Medicare Trust Funds. While I believe that we
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must carefully consider all of the o tions for ensuring the long-term solvency of
these criticall important programs, Ido have serious reservations about the wis-
dom of expanding the use of income tax revenues for these programs.

A fundamental principle of both the Social Security program since its inception
sxty-five years ago is that it is a social insurance, not a welfare program, in which
workers can rightly feel that they earned their benefits by making payroll contribu-
tions to the trust fund. An infusion of income taxes into the system would blur this
distinction and possibly undermine the strong public support that these critically
important programs currently enjoy across the generations. Moreover, I am con-
cerned that a transfer of this kind would simplv mask the continuing need for the
real structural changes that will be necessary if we are to ensure that Social Secu-
rity and Medicare are there for our children as well as our parents. Finally, eco-
nomic projections made so far in the future are by no means certain, and we should
be cautious about committing these surpluses before they actually materialize.

Mr. Chairman, given the universal importance of the Social Security and Medi-
care programs, it is critical that any changes to our current system be carefully
thought out and thoroughly understood. This afternoon's hearing gives us the oppor-
tunity to further assess the potential effects of general revenue transfers to the So-
cial Security and Medicare programs, and I look forward to the testimony of our wit-
nesses.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JIM BUNmNG

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your calling this hearing today about the use of gen-
eral revenue funds for Social Security and Medicare. It is a very important topic
that we need to closely examine because of the profound ramifications it has for not
only Social Security and Medicare, but also for all of the other programs actually
funded by general revenue.

Let me make very clear at the outset that I am adamantly opposed to using any
general revenue money for Social Security or Medicare. Both programs have dedi-
cated funding streams, and I believe that it would be a terrible precedent to begin
dedicating general revenue money to these programs.

Both of these programs have fundamental structural problems that will gradually
lead them to spend more than they take in. We all know that because the ratio of
workers to retirees is steadily dropping, funding pressure is going to increase on
these programs. But the reasons that these programs can't compensate for this
trend is that they are both behind the times and desperately need to be reformed
and brought into the 21st Century.

Social Security was established in 1935, Medicare was set up in 1965. While Con-
gress has tinkered with them from time to time over the years, they are both fun-
damentally structured the same now as they were then. They are government run,
top-down programs that might have been state-of-the-art for their times. Now they
are starting to show their age.

Mr. Chairman, I don't know many things that continue to work as well today as
they did 35 or 65 years ago. Times change, and our world is changing more quickly
all of the time. Even for the Federal Government.

Since Social Security was passed, we have fought a World War. Man has walked
on the Moon. Communism has come and gone. We have seen the dawn of the com-
puter age, and the Internet is fundamentally changing much of how our world
works. But, Social Security still basically works the same today as it did when FDR
was President. That just isn't realistic. Medicare still works as a single-payor health
plan, and all of the evidence from around the world continues to show that the qual-
ity of care in single-payor, government-administered plans just doesn't match up to
what a vibrant marketplace and competitive forces can provide.

We need to pass strong reform legislation to bring Social Security and Medicare
into the 21st Century. They have done their jobs at providing security and peace
of mind for seniors, but if they are going to continue to meet their mission, they
have to change with the times.

We owe it to our seniors.
Reform should empower seniors, and give them more choices and say in how these

programs are run. Social Security and Medicare cannot continue to be function as
top-down, Washington, DC. programs. All of the trends in government and our
world are toward empowering individuals and expanding choice, not toward bigger
bureaucracy and more government decision-making.

Mr. Chairman, like others here, I have introduced my own Social Security reform
package, and it is a topic that I hope we can address soon. I appreciate the wit-
nesses coming to talk to us today, and I am anxious to hear what they have to say.
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The CHAItmAm. I now want to ask Senator Breaux for his open-
ing statement, and then we will turn to Chairman Greenspan.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN BREAUX
Senator BREAUX. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you for convening yet once again what is a very topical

hearing on issues such as Social Security and Medicare, the entitle-
ment programs that we as a Nation are facing critical problems
and critical choice with in the very near future.

We are delighted to have as our lead-off witness Chairman Alan
Greenspan. I look forward to hearing his comments about these
two important issues, as well as the next panel, including the ad-
ministration, to hear what they have to say.

We are looking as a Congress at a proposal from the administra-
tion to transfer about $432 billion in general revenues over thE
next 10 years to the Medicare program. That is unprecedented. II
really requires this Congress to look very carefully at what thal
proposal would entail and what it would do to the program and
how the program has traditionally and historically been financed.

The proposal is to add almost $300 billion to the Part A Trust
Fund plus an additional $98 billion in the form of money out of
general revenues for a drug benefit program, including an addi-
tional $35 billion for a catastrophic drug program.

There is no question that Medicare should include prescription
drug coverage. The question I have always tried to answer in the
affirmative is the question of should you do additional benefits in
the context of the overall reform of the program. I think the answer
is clearly yes.

I am concerned that adding more general revenues to both Social
Security and to Medicare without bringing about comprehensive re-
form in both programs is a very serious mistake. The administra-
tion's program on Social Se.curity is an annual transfer of $100 bil-
lion of general revenues starting in the year 2011 and then going
to $211 billion in the year 2015.

This committee will hopefully help educate the American public
that what we are doing is fundamental change in both of these pro-
grams. A step of this magnitude has never been taken in the his-
tory of the program, and I have a real serious concern that what
it will do is mask the real serious problem and the real serious
need for a fundamental program.

I have said it so many times that I am tired of hearing myself
say it-but merely adding more money to an existing program and
hoping that it reforms the program is sort of like adding more gas
to an old car-it will still continue to run like an old car. Until we
have had the opportunity to fundamentally fix the program, we will
simply add more money and I think will not solve the long-term
problem.

So enough said certainly from me. I am looking forward to hear-
ing the distinguished chairman and the other panel of witnesses for
their views on what these proposals would mean in the context of
both of these very important programs.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
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We now go to Chairman Greenspan who has been obviously serv-
ing as Chairman for a long time, under Presidents Reagan and
Bush and now President Clinton. We thank him for taking the time
out of his busy schedule, and I also want to personally thank you
for the steady leadership that you give to our economic issues and
our economy generally.

Chairman Greenspan.

STATEMENT OF ALAN GREENSPAN, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL
RESERVE SYSTEM, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. GREENSPAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and other
members of the Committee.

I am pleased to be here today as you begin your discussion on
using general revenue transfers to shore up Social Security and
Medicare. A thorough consideration of the options available for
placing these programs on a firmer fiscal footing is essential given
the pressures that loom in the not too distant future. I commend
the Committee for your efforts to advance this important discus-
sion.

As you are well aware, the dramatic increase in the number of
retirees relative to workers that is set to begin in about 10 years,
as you point out, Mr. Chairman, makes our pay-as-you-go Social
Security and Medicare programs, as currently constituted,
unsustainable in the long run. Eventually, Social Security and
Medicare will have to undergo reform. The goal of this reform must
be to increase the real resources available to meet the needs and
expectations of retirees without blunting the growth in living
standards among our working population and, presumably, without
necessitating sizable reductions in other government spending pro-
grams.

The only measures that can accomplish this goal are those aimed
at increasing the total amount of goods and services produced by
our economy. As I have argued many times before, any sustainable
retirement system, private or public, requires that sufficient re-
sources be set aside over a lifetime of work to fund an adequate
level of retirement consumption. At the most rudimentary level,
one could envision households saving by actually storing goods pur-
chased during their working years for consumption during retire-
ment. Even better, the resources that would have otherwise gone
into the stored good could be diverted to the production of new cap-
ital assets which would cumulatively produce an even greater
quantity of goods and services to be consumed in retirement.

From this perspective, it becomes clear that increasing our na-
tional saving is essential to any successful reform of Social Security
or Medicare. The impressive improvement in the budget picture
since the early 1990's has helped greatly in this regard, and it ap-
pears that both the Administration and the Congress have wisely
chosen to wall off the bulk of the unified budget surpluses projected
for the next several years and allow it to build. This course would
boost saving, raise the productive capital stock, and thus help pro-
vide the wherewithal to meet our future obligations.

The idea that we should stop borrowing from the Social Security
Trust Fund to finance other outlays has gained surprising, and
welcome, traction. It has established in effect a new budgetary
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framework that is centered on the on-budget surplus and the way
it should be used. The focus on the on-budget surplus measure is
useful because it -offers a clear objective that should help to
strengthen budgetary discipline. Moreover, it moves the budget
process closer to accrual accounting, the private sector norm, and,
I believe, a sensible direction for Federal budget accounting.

Under accrual accounting, benefits would be counted when they
are earned by workers rather than when they are paid out. Under
full accrual accounting, the Social Security program would have
shown a substantial deficit last year; so would have the total Fed-
eral budget. To the extent that such accruals are not formally ac-
counted for in the unified budget-as they generally are not-we
create contingent liabilities that, under most reasonable sets of as-
sumptions, currently amount to many trillions of dollars for Social
Security benefits alone. The contingent liabilities implicit in the
Medicare program are much more difficult to calculate, but they
are likely also in the trillions of dollars.

For the Federal Government as a whole, an accrual-based budget
measure would record noticeable unified budget deficits over the
next few years and increasing, rather than decreasing, implicit na-
tional indebtedness.

The expected slowdown in the growth of the labor force, the di-
rect result of the decrease in the birth rate following the baby
boom, means that financing our debt, whether explicit debt or the
implicit debt represented by Social Security and Medicare's contin-
gent liabilities, will become increasingly difficult. I should add par-
enthetically that the problem we face is much smaller than that
confronting the more rapidly aging populations of Europe and
Japan. Nonetheless, pressures will mount, and I believe that the
growth potential of our economy is best served by maintaining the
unified budget surpluses presently in train and thereby reducing
Treasury debt held by the public. The resulting boost to the pool
of domestic savings will help sustain the current boom in produc-
tivity-generating investment in the private sector. Indeed, if pro-
ductivity growth continues at its recent pace, our entitlement pro-
grams will be in much better shape. Saving the surpluses-if politi-
cally feasible-is in my judgment the most important fiscal meas-
ure that we can take at this time to foster continued improvements
in productivity.

The vehicle through which we save our surpluses is less impor-
tant than the fact that we save them. One method that has been
proposed and that is the focus of today's hearing is to transfer gen-
eral revenues from the on-budget accounts to the Social Security
Trust Fund. These transfers in themselves do nothing to the uni-
fied budget surplus. The on-budget'surplus is reduced, but the off-
budget surplus increases commensurately. The transfers have no
effect on the debt held by the public and hence no direct effect on
national saving. But transferring moneys from the on-budget to the
off-budget Social Security accounts could make it politically more
likely that the large projected unified surpluses will in fact mate-
rialize. Given that our record of sustaining surpluses for extended
periods of time is not good, any device that might accomplish this
goal is worth examining.
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Using general revenues to fund Social Security is an idea that
has been considered previously but rejected. Indeed, the commis-
sion that I chaired in 1983 was strongly opposed, for a variety of
reasons, to the notion of using general revenues to shore up Social
Security. One argument was that using general revenues would
blur the distinction between the Social Security system, which was
viewed as a social insurance program, and other government
spending programs.

Both Social Security and, for that matter, Medicare Part A, are
loosely modeled on private insurance systems, with benefits fi-
nanced out of worker contributions. Like private insurance sys-
tems, they are intended to be in long-term balance. But the stand-
ard adopted for Social Security and Medicare Part A-that taxes
and other income are to be sufficient to pay benefits for 75 years-
falls short of the in-perpetuity full funding standard of private pen-
sion plans, and in many years, Social Security and Medicare have
not met even this less stringent standard.

Furthermore, the requirement that Social Security and Medicare
be in long-term balance does not mean that each generation gets
in benefits only what is contributed in taxes plus earnings. Indeed,
most Social Security beneficiaries to date have received far higher
rates of return on their contributions than that available, for exam-
ple, on U.S. Treasury securities. But the reduction in the birth rate
following the baby boom and the continued increase in life expect-
ancy beyond age 65 mean that the Social Security system will no
longer provide workers with such high returns.

Although the analogy between Social Security and private insur-
ance has never been that tight, the perception of Social Security as
insurance has been widespread and quite powerful. Many support-
ers of Social Security feel that breaking the link between payroll
taxes and benefits by moving to greater reliance on general reve-
nue financing would transform Social Security into a welfare pro-
gram.

But now, when payroll taxes are no longer projected to be suffi-
cient to pay even currently legislated benefits, moving toward a
system of general revenue finance raises the concern that the fiscal
discipline of the current Social Security system could be reduced.
Once the link between payroll taxes and Social Security benefits is
broken, the pressure to reform the Social Security system may
ease, particularly in this environment of budget surpluses.

For example, Medicaid and Medicare Part B, both of which will
face increasing demands as the population ages, are already fi-
nanced with general revenues, and consequently, there has been
much less pressure to date to reform these programs.

The availability of general revenue finance when the baby boom
generation begins to enter retirement and press on our overall fis-
cal resources could make it more difficult to argue for program
cuts, regardless of their broader merits. As I have testified on
many previous occasions, there are a number of Social Security
benefit reforms-such as extending the age of full retirement bene-
fit entitlement and indexing it to longevity, altering the benefit cal-
culation bend points, and adjusting annual cost-of-living escalation
to a more accurate measure-that should be given careful consider-
ation.
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The potential for enhancing efficiency by restructuring the Medi-
care program is probably even greater than in Social Security. Re-
laxing fiscal discipline in the Medicare program by expanding the
use of general revenues before the underlying program has been
tightened could take the steam out of efforts to improve the way
health services are delivered.

That said, I think it is important to note that most government
programs are funded through general revenues, so allowing general
revenues to finance some of Social Security or Medicare Part A is
clearly an idea that would not necessarily eliminate all fiscal re-
sponsibility. It might be feasible, for example, to legislate tem-
porary general revenue transfers that would end long before the
baby boom generation starts to retire without opening the possibil-
ity of completely eliminating need for program cuts in Social Secu-
rity or changes to Medicare.

It is, of course, difficult to predict the political and economic envi-
ronment that will be facing policymakers 15 or 20 years in the fu-
ture. Legislation passed today that affects the distribution of re-
sources between future workers and retirees could easily be
changed later. That is why the most important decision facing pol-
icymakers today is not about the distribution of future resources
but about the level of future resources available for future workers
and retirees.

The most effective means of raising the level of future resources
in my judgment is to allow the budget surpluses projected in the
coming years to be used to pay down the Nation's debt. Congress
and the administration will have to decide whether transferring
general revenues to the entitlement programs is the best way to
preserve the surpluses or whether better mechanisms exist.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I look forward to your
questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Greenspan follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and other members of the committee, I am pleased to be here today

as you begin your discussion of using general revenue transfers to shore up social security and

Medicare. A thorough consideration of the options available for placing these programs on a

firmer fi cal footing is essential given the pressures that loom in the not-too-distant future. I

commend the committee for your efforts to advance this important discussion.

As you are well aware, the dramatic increase in the number of retirees relative to

workers that is set to begin in about ten years makes our pay-as-you-go social security and

Medicare programs, as currently constituted, unsustainable in the long run. Eventually, social

security and Medicare will have to undergo reform. The goal of this reform must be to increase

the real resources available to meet the needs and expectations of retirees, without blunting the

growth in living standards among our working population and, presumably, without necessitating

sizable reductions in other government spending programs.

The only measures that can accomplish this goal are those aimed at increasing the

total amount of goods and services produced by our economy. As I have argued many times

before, any sustainable retirement system--private or public--requires that sufficient resources be

set aside over a lifetime of work to fund an adequate level of retirement consumption. At the

most rudimentary level, one could envision households saving by actually storing goods

purchased during their working years for consumption during retirement. Even better, the

resources that would have otherwise gone into the stored goods could be diverted to the

production of new capital assets, which would cumulatively produce an even greater quantity of

goods and services to be consumed in retirement.
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From this perspective, it becomes clear that increasing our national saving is

essential to any successful reform of social security or Medicare. The impressive improvement

in the budget picture since the early 1990s has helped greatly in this regard. And it appears that

both the Administration and the Congress have wisely chosen to wall off the bulk of the unified

budget surpluses projected for the next several years and allow it to build. This course would

boost saving, raise the productive capital stock, and thus help provide the wherewithal to meet

our future obligations.

The idea that we should stop borrowing from the social security trust fund to

finance other outlays has gained surprising-and welcome--traction. It has established, in effect,

a new budgetary framework that is centered on the on-budget surplus and the way it should be

used. The focus on the on-budget surplus measure is useful because it offers a clear objective

that should help to strengthen budgetary discipline. Moreover, it moves the budget process

closer to accrual accounting, the private-sector norm, and--I believe--a sensible direction for

federal budget accounting.

Under accrual accounting, benefits would be counted when they are earned by

workers rather than when they are paid out. Under full accrual accounting, the social security

program would have shown a substantial deficit last year. So would have the total federal

budget. To the extent that such accruals are not formally accounted for in the unified budget-as

they generally are not--we create contingent liabilities that, under most reasonable sets of

assumptions, currently amount to many trillions of dollars for social security benefits alone. The

contingent liabilities implicit in the Medicare program are much more difficult to calculate--but
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they are likely also in the trillions of dollars. For the federal government as a whole, an accrual-

based budget measure would record noticeable unified budget deficits over the next few years

and increasing, rather than decreasing, implicit national indebtedness.

The expected slowdown in the growth of the labor force, the direct result of the

decrease in the birth rate following the baby boom, means that financing our debt-whether

explicit debt or the implicit debt represented by social security and Medicare's contingent

liabilities-will become increasingly difficult. I should add, parenthetically, that the problem we

face is much smaller than that confronting the more rapidly aging populations of Europe and

Japan. Nonetheless, pressures will mount, and I believe that the growth potential of our economy

is best served by maintaining the unified budget surpluses presently in train and thereby reducing

Treasury debt held by the public. The resulting boost to the pool of domestic saving will help

sustain the current boom in productivity-generating investment in the private sector. Indeed, if

productivity growth continues at its recent pace, our entitlement programs will be in much better

shape. Saving the surpluses--if politically feasible-is, in my judgment, the most important fiscal

measure we can take at this time to foster continued improvements in productivity.

The vehicle through which we save our surpluses is less important than the fact

that we save them. One method that has been proposed, and that is the focus of today's hearing,

is to transfer general revenues from the on-budget accounts to the social security trust fund.

These transfers in themselves do nothing to the unified budget surplus. The on-budget surplus is

reduced, but the off-budget surplus increases commensurately. The transfers have no effect on

the debt held by the public and, hence, no direct effect on national saving. But transferring

monies from the on-budget to the off-budget social security accounts could make it politically

64-961 00-2
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more likely that the large projected unified surpluses will, in fact, materialize. Given that our

record of sustaining surpluses for extended periods of time is not good, any device that might

accomplish this goal is worth examining.

Using general revenues to fund social security is an idea that has been considered

previously but rejected. Indeed, the commission that I chaired in 1983 was strongly opposed, for

a variety of reasons, to the notion of using general revenues to shore up social security. One

argument was that using general revenues would blur the distinction between the social security

system, which was viewed as a social insurance program, and other government spending

programs.

Both social security and, for that matter, Medicare part A are loosely modeled on

private insurance systems, with benefits financed out of worker contributions. Like private

insurance systems, they are intended to be in long-term balance. But the standard adopted for

social security and Medicare part A--that taxes and other income are to be sufficient to pay

benefits for 75 years--falls short of the in-perpetuity full funding standard of private pension

plans, and, in many years, social security and Medicare have not met even this less stringent

standard.

Furthermore, the requirement that social security and Medicare be in long-term

balance does not mean that each generation gets in benefits only what it contributed in taxes plus

earnings. Indeed, most social security beneficiaries to date have received far higher rates of

return on their contributions than that available, for example, on U.S. Treasury securities. But

the reduction in the birth rate following the baby boom and the continued increase in life
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expectancy beyond age sixty-five mean that the social security system will no longer provide

workers with such high returns.

Although the analogy between social security and private insurance has never

been that tight, the perception of social security as insurance has been widespread and quite

powerful. Many supporters of social security feared that breaking the link between payroll taxes

and benefits by moving to greater reliance on general revenue financing would transform social

security into a welfare program.

But now, when payroll taxes are no longer projected to be sufficient to pay even

currently legislated benefits, moving toward a system of general revenue finance raises the

concern that the fiscal discipline of the current social security system could be reduced. Once the

link between payroll taxes and social security benefits is broken, the pressure to reform the social

security system may ease, particularly in this environment of budget surpluses. For example,

Medicaid and Medicare part B-both of which will face increasing demands as the population

ages--are already financetwith general revenues, and, consequently, there has been much less

pressure to date to reform these programs.

The availability of general revenue finance when the baby boom generation begins

to enter retirement and press on our overall fiscal resources could make it more difficult to argue

for program cuts, regardless of their broader merits. As I have testified on many previous

occasions, there are a number of social security benefit reforms-such as extending the age of full

retirement benefit entitlement and indexing it to longevity, altering the benefit calculation bend

points, and adjusting annual cost-of-living escalation to a more accurate measure-that should be

given careful consideration. The potential for enhancing efficiency by restructuring the Medicare
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program is probably even greater than in social security. Relaxing fiscal discipline in the

Medicare program by expanding the use of general revenues before the underlying program has

been tightened could take the steam out of efforts to improve the way health services are

delivered.

That said, I think it is important to note that most government programs are

funded through general revenues, so allowing general revenues to finance some of social security

or Medicare part A is clearly an idea that would not necessarily eliminate all fiscal responsibility.

It might be feasible, for example, to legislate temporary general revenue transfers that would end

long before the baby boom generation starts to retire, without opening the possibility of

completely eliminating the need for program cuts in social security or changes to Medicare.

It is, of course, difficult to predict the political and economic environment that

will be facing policymakers fifteen or twenty years in the future. Legislation passed today that

affects the distribution of resources between future workers and retirees could easily be changed

later. That is why the most important decision facing policymakers today is not about the

distribution of future resources but about the level of future resources available for future

workers and retirees. The most effective means of raising the level of future resources, in my

judgment, is to allow the budget surpluses projected in the coming years to be used to pay down

the nation's debt. The Congress and the Administration will have to decide whether transferring

general revenues to the entitlement programs is the best way to preserve the surpluses, or whether

better mechanisms exist.
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The CHAIRMAN. We thank you very much for your insightful
statement. We will take 5-minute turns, and on my side it will be
Grassley, Bunning, Collins, Craig, and on the Democrat side, it will
be Breaux, Reid, Bayh, and we will go in that order.

One of the arguments in favor of using the general fund trans-
fers is that it would allow Social Security and Medicare benefits to
continue to be paid without having to cut benefits or increase the
payroll taxes. Even though your statement touches on this, I would
like you to respond specifically to that argument.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Mr. Chairman, obviously, that is true. But the
key question, it strikes me, is do we wish to move away from a very
longstanding practice of having social insurance funds. These were
endeavors on the part of the Congress to set into place a system
in which benefits would somehow, at least partially, be tied to the
contributions made by employees and employers, and the whole
concept of the Social Security Trust Fund concept, for example, has
always rested on that idea.

So the issue really comes down to do you wish to dispose of what
has been over the years a not unreasonable form of fiscal con-
straint-namely, to make sure that the receipts and outlays rough-
ly balance. And it strikes me that over the years, the requirement
that taxes essentially meet benefit needs has constructed a set of
retirement benefits commensurate with the economic capacity of
the country to pay them.

I raise that issue as a very important underlying statement, be-
cause it is only if we have a means to constrain the outlays to what
the GDP, in effect, can help supply-it is only under those condi-
tions that we can have a viable system. So it is an issue ultimately
of a tool for fiscal restraint, and it is up to the Congress to decide
whether it is useful or a tool which is no longer serving the purpose
that it served in the past.

The CHAIRMAN. Another fairly basic question relates to the Presi-
dent's 2001 budget request, which is recommending transferring in-
come tax revenue to Social Security and Medicare Trust Funds in
the future. As I understand it, that would depend on whether the
Federal Government is running a surplus or a deficit. What impli-
cations would such a policy have for future Federal budgets? This
would be in the context of how does such a decision affect not only
Social Security and Medicare, but also how does it affect, then, all
the rest of Government funding.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Mr. Chairman, you are raising the more impor-
tant question here, which really should not be focused on any par-
ticular Administration initiative or those coming from the Con-
gress. What we have to do-or, more exactly, what specifically the
Congress must do-is to make judgments about how it views the
budget control issue will proceed in the decades ahead.

There is nothing sacrosanct about social insurance as a particu-
lar mechanism. It is not the same as private insurance, which is
fully funded and has an economic base to it. Social insurance is
halfway between general revenues and full funding, and clearly, in
the past, it has created a degree of fiscal prudence over the years.

I would suggest that the more fundamental question that has to
be addressed is not the particular issues that you are confronted
with in this current budget, but what does the Congress wish to
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do to formalize the means by which it makes certain that govern-
ment spending is well within the means of future populations to af-
ford?

The CHAIRMAN. My last question asks you to respond to a com-
ment of a witness on our next panel, Dr. Posner of the General Ac-
counting Office, and I quote from his remarks: "Some consideration
should be given to a process that could guard against the risk that
growing program financial needs will routinely be met with addi-
tional general fund infusions, thereby further mortgaging the fu-
ture and crowding out other national needs."

Do you agree, and if so, do you have any thoughts about what
such a process might be?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I have not seen the full text, so it is hard for
me to comment about any particular statement. I would just mere-
ly reiterate what I have said, namely, that with the onset of a sig-
nificant portion of our outlays being entitlement programs, we have
to look to the future, over the full life of these programs, to make
judgments as to whether they fit into the productive capacity of the
economy and still leave a vibrant free market economy out there.

So I would suggest that the broader question is what are our
total revenue resources available in the budget, what are the prior-
ities that the Congress and the Administrations will see in the
years ahead, and the question is how do you make the spending
fit into the income. If we cannot do that, we cannot find the mecha-
nism, which we could not find as you may recall for a vast number
of years prior to running into surpluses, we will have considerable
difficulty in this country especially as the baby boomers retire in
very large numbers, as you point out, starting in about 10 years.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Breaux.
Senator BREAUX. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and

thank you, Chairman Greenspan as well.
Your entire testimony goes toward answering this question, but

I would like you to comment on my question in this context. I think
most Americans know that the Medicare and Social Security pro-
grams are paid for by taxes, and they probably do not really distin-
guish to a large degree whether they are income taxes or payroll
tax of 12.4 percent for Social Security and 6.2 percent for each em-
ployer and employee, or the 1.45 percent tax that pays for Medi-
care.

Both of these entitlement programs are paid for by taxes that the
Federal Government levies on individuals in this country. So what
is wrong, when these two programs get in trouble, with the concept
of just taking income taxes and shoring these programs up finan-
cially? It is all Federal taxes. The average person in my State
sends it to Washington, and a lot of them would say if they are in
trouble, just pay for it-we are sending you enough money up
there-and they do not really distinguish out of which slot it
comes. So how do I explain that to folks back home when I try to
say there is a difference, and it does make a difference?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, I think the issue lies basically in the
process of how budgets work. It is a general principle which we are
increasingly beginning to learn in this country that if you can tie
specific outlay programs to specific revenue sources, you will find
that you have the ability to make certain that the overall outlays
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tend to fit into the overall receipts. If you can find methods of doing
that at a more detailed level than just the aggregate, it will be far
easier to make the totals come together.

Senator BREAUX. Is the gas tax an example of that, perhaps?
Mr. GREENSPAN. It is; and indeed so is, in a different form, the

pay-go procedures which you have employed in the budget process
generally. What they do is try to match receipts and outlays, or
outlays versus outlays, receipts versus receipts, at a level far below
just these two huge aggregate numbers.

So I think the real answer to this question gets down to a man-
agement and a procedural question when you are dealing with such
huge amounts of money. The thought of two, three, four, or five bil-
lion dollars seems like petty cash in the existing system, and it is
very easy to pick up five billion, five billion, five billion, and to par-
aphrase a former colleague of yours, it soon turns out to be a lot
of money.

Senator BREAUX. You are right. The Breaux-Frist Medicaid Re-
form Bill tries an approach that says, look, when general revenues
reach 40 percent of the total money used to finance the Medicare
program in this country, we have essentially a time out and a
mechanism that attempts to force Congress to really make specific
decisions about whether we want to continue unlimited funding of
Medicare out of general revenues, or do we want to talk about pre-
mium increases or benefit reductions. We tried to say at some point
you really ought to be concerned about this, and we suggested,
since it is now at about 37 percent, we use the number 40 percent.

Are you familiar with that, Mr. Chairman, and do you have any
thoughts about the concept of trying to utilize that mechanism?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, I am familiar with it, but I am not suf-
ficiently knowledgeable about the implications of what happens if
you do that. So I would just reiterate that anything you can do to
any benefit program which creates a known and directed source of
funds is a major step in the right direction toward budget control.

There are all different ways of doing it, and I am sure that there
is considerable imagination here to find the most appropriate ways.
I never thought, for example, that pay-go would work; I never
thought that caps would work, largely because it would require a
majority of the Senate to reverse them. It has worked, and the rea-
son that it has worked is essentially an awareness of what it is
they do and why they are important. And to the extent that you
can have dedicated revenues for an individual expenditure pro-
gram, the ability to control the total system is clearly enhanced.

Senator BREAUX. I would note as an aside-although it is hard
to say that anything you say is an aside-but on page 3, you say
"Saving the surplus, if politically feasible, is in my judgment the
most important fiscal measure we can take at this time to foster
continued improvements and productivity." I take it that that obvi-
ously includes it being more important fiscally than a large tax cut
or a tax cut of any size, which we are considering this week in the
budget?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes, Senator. As I have indicated in testimony
previously on numerous occasions, I believe that in today's environ-
ment where increasing domestic savings is a very important issue
considering the huge increase in capital investment that is coming
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forward and that we need to be certain gets financed, that having
the surplus there would be significantly helpful.

If that turns out not to be feasible, I clearly would argue very
strongly for cutting taxes rather than allowing expenditures to in-
crease because I believe, without getting into detail, that long-term
fiscal capacity is far better achieved through reducing revenues
than increasing open-ended expenditures and entitlement programs
without limit.

Senator BREAUX. I appreciate that. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Bunning.
Senator BUNNING. Mr. Chairman, what is the national savings

rate presently?
Mr. GREENSPAN. It depends on how you define it, Senator.
Senator BUNNING. Well, we will let you define it.
Mr. GREENSPAN. If you want to define the household savings

rate, it is exceptionally low; if you want to define the total savings
rate the reason why it is different is because it depends on some
definitions which are arbitrary, and it is only the trend that often
is relevant.

Senator BUNNING. What would the normal human being who
lives in this country consider a national savings rate?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I think the normal human being would probably
consider the savings rate that they have in their households.

Senator BUNNING. Which would be
Mr. GREENSPAN. Quite low.
Senator BUNNING [continuing.] Quite low. Under 1 percent?
Mr. GREENSPAN. One to 2 percent, depending on what period you

are taking.
Senator BUNNING. OK Can you give us an estimate of how large

the unfunded liabilities are for the Social Security and Medicare
programs? Since most Americans are not economists-thank God-
how can you best describe the magnitude

Mr. GREENSPAN. I sympathize with that.
Senator BUNNING [continuing.] Of these numbers in terms that

make sense to the average American? How would dealing with this
liability affect their day-to-day lives?

Mr. GREENSPAN. The liability is a function of what particular in-
terest rates you choose, but all the estimates that are reasonable
run in the area something close to $10 trillion for Social Security.
Medicare is far more difficult to estimate because of the lack of
knowledge we have about future medical technology, but there are
obviously several trillions of dollars involved there.

This, I might add, is a contingent liability if we continue the pro-
gram as it now stands. If we bring in general revenues, then the
meaning of it changes, but the absolute amounts do not. In other
words-

Senator BUNNING. They stay fixed.
Mr. GREENSPAN [continuing.] They are what they are, because it

is the benefits that have been promised under the law which cre-
ates the contingent liability, not the nature of the programs.

Senator BUNNING. Assuming that in the future, we do reform So-
cial Security and Medicare, and we take into some Social Security
individual accounts, how do you think we should structure that?
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Would you favor giving seniors some individual investment options
for their FICA contributions, and if so, how should they work?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, about a year or two ago, maybe 3 years
ago, there were considerable discussions about the issue of partial
privatization of Social Security, and I think that many of the argu-
ments back then rested on the issue of going to complete privatiza-
tion-like the Chilean model-which would require effectively mov-
ing that contingent liability into an essentially fixed debt of the
Government, but thereafter, the private system would be in control
of the Social Security benefits or the alternates which were always
some version of that-in other words, to make certain that the
beneficiaries who are, let's say, in their late thirties or early forties
stay in the system until the complete benefits are paid out, but
with some of the younger generation starting with some form of
partial privatization. That discussion has essentially come to a halt
as far as I am concerned, and frankly, I regret it. I think there is
a lot to be said for trying to think through how we might have
some add mixture of a private system and public system, which I
think would essentially benefit the whole system of workers and re-
tirees, and the particular form which is less important than trying
to think of a way to improve the overall system.

I regret that that conversation has come to a halt-
Senator BUNNING. Mr. Chairman, that conversation has not come

to a halt. It has come to the realization-and not to sound par-
tisan-but this current administration is not going to allow that to
happen on their watch, so we are delaying the further discussion
until we have an administration that might be more friendly to
some type of privatization, whether it be from a very little bit of
privatization to the total privatization like the Chilean form.

So we have maybe 10 bills right now in the Senate that deal with
that type of privatization, but they are not going anywhere because
it is kind of an effort in futility.

One more question. How can you explain for the average Amer-
ican the importance of waiting too long to reform Social Security?

Mr. GREENSPAN. It gets down to answering first the question of
maintaining at least the social insurance form that we have today,
which means that there is zero privatization, and indeed, that
might be the choice of the Congress after this debate is joined fully
and conclusions are made.

But if you stay with the Social Security system, then in order to
make certain that the benefits are paid out of the funds dedicated
to the Social Security system, that either a very significant in-
crease in economic growth must occur, and as I have said pre-
viously, that is not to be completely ruled out, but if that does not
happen-and even if it does-you still end up with the potential of
significant Social Security tax increases or benefit cuts, or the sys-
tem runs out of money.

The CHAIMAN. Thank you, Senator Bunning.
Senator Reid.
Senator REID. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Just to follow up a little bit on my friend from Kentucky's state-

ments, I do not think that it has been the Clinton and Gore admin-
istration that stopped privatization; I think it has been the Amer-
ican people who, in any poll you see, are scared to death of privat-
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ization, and I think it would be very, very difficult to get anything
like that passed here.

I would like to elaborate on a little bit of what Senator Breaux
said. Yesterday's Washington Post and other newspapers around
the country had as the heading-and I am paraphrasing but not
very much-that Federal income taxes are the lowest they have
been in 40 or 50 years according to what category you look at.

Last year, the majority talked about an $800 billion tax cut, and
that did not go anyplace, thank goodness. This year, the likely
Presidential nominee for the Republicans is talking about a trillion-
dollar tax cut, and the Republican Whip in the House said that
that is not enough.

It seems to me that if we are talking about savings, wouldn't we
be better off putting any surplus that we have, for example, toward
reducing the $5 trillion debt we have, and pay off some of that,
rather than reducing income taxes?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, I have testified and continue to testify
that, in my judgment, that would be the first priority to use the
unified budget surplus for.

Let me just say parenthetically with respect to the issue of pri-
vatization I must say that I agree with you that that is the answer
that has come across, and I sense very much the same thing, but
I would hate to have it die away without a full discussion. I grant
you that at the end of the day, we may conclude as a Nation that
this is not the right way to go. I would hate to have it happen with-
out appropriate discussion since this is such a crucial issue and it
will have such an extraordinary effect on the American society and
economy for decades to come that we ought to get the best judg-
ment that we can in that respect.

Senator REID. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate that very much, and
I think that my colleague, the Senator from Louisiana and the
ranking member of this committee, has worked very, very hard to
keep a discussion going, having everything on the table, to talk
about what we should do with Medicare and with Social Security,
and frankly, he has not gotten the support that I think he should.

I would say to my friend from Louisiana that he has not shut
anybody out; he has not said this is the only thing that will work.
He wants a discussion. And I repeat, it is too bad, and it appears
that you and Senator Breaux agree that there should be a full dis-
cussion on these issues.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes, sir.
Senator REID. There is one last question I would like to ask, Mr.

Chairman. I was curious-you indicated in your testimony that in
the 1983 Social Security Commission-I was a brand new Member
of Congress that year, and you were the chairman of that Commis-
sion, as I recall-you specifically-when I say "you," I mean the
Commission-rejected the idea of using general revenue transfers.
You talk about that a little bit in your testimony today. Would you
elaborate on that?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Certainly. The reason the Commission was
formed was that we effectively were running out of Social Security
trust funds, and something had to be done to create a new law
which would prevent shutting off benefits, which is legally what
would have been required by the statutes then in existence.
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The Commission met, and very frankly, I had assumed that the
easiest way to solve the problem was essentially just to go to gen-
eral revenues, or at least in part, because that would then supply
the funds required to meet the benefits without any cuts or any
changes.

I was really quite surprised and impressed by the vehemence of
the members appointed by both parties for maintaining the social
insurance system. What surprised me about it was the extent to
which the notion of social insurance had embedded itself into our
whole view of our fiscal system that the desire to move away from
it struck many individual members of the Commission as the
wrong direction, and indeed, I may be mistaken about this, but it
may have been unanimous on that question, and it was a relatively
large Commission.

The views have changed and I am not saying that there is any-
thing sacrosanct about social insurance. It has many deficiencies,
not the least of which is that it is not a fully funded program, but
there is no question that it does act to dedicate certain forms of
revenues to a specific program, and if you effectively have dedi-
cated revenues for all outlays, by definition you will always have
budget balance. I think that is the crucial issue. It is not Social Se-
curity per se; it is not protecting benefits. It is basically the view
of what fiscal management structure Congress wishes to create for
the generations ahead.

Senator REID. I will say, Mr. Chairman, that I think one of the
finest moments of recent Congress was its Social Security Commis-
sion. It had Reagan on one side, Tip O'Neill on the other, and they
and the other people who were involved in that I think did some
extremely good work, and we will have to come back and take an-
other look at it with I hope as successful an organization as that.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Collins.
Senator CoLLINs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Greenspan, I first want to thank you for being with

us today as we attempt to evaluate the President's plan for trans-
ferring general revenues into the Social Security trust fund. I have
often thought, however, that the President put forward that plan
in lieu of really working with Congress to do the hard work that
remains to be done on Social Security, which I think is unfortu-
nate.

Senator Reid mentioned the aptly named Greenspan Commis-
sion's unanimous or near-unanimous opposition to transferring
general revenues into the trust fund. More recently, in July of last
year, you testified before the Banking Committee that you would
very much prefer that we not move in the direction of using gen-
eral revenues, because in effect, once you do that, you have opened
up the system completely, and the issue of what Social Security
taxes becomes largely or utterly irrelevant.

Is that still a good summary of your concerns about this?
Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes. I have refined it somewhat at today's hear-

ing to get to a broader question, but it is fairly apparent, as I point
out in my prepared remarks, that once you eliminate the pressures
to keep programs under specific fiscal limits, the point of reform
loses a good deal of its political urgency. It has always been my ex-
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perience that if there is no pressure to cut a benefit program, it
will not be cut.

Senator CoLLiNs. You also raise a very good point when you talk
about programs that are supported entirely with general revenues
that are similar in some respects to Social Security, and I am
thinking of Medicare Part B, for example, or the Medicaid program.
If you look at their rates of spending and their rates of growth,
they have grown faster than Medicare Part A, which does have a
payroll tax structure.

So is one of the points that you are making to us that if you take
away the link to the payroll tax, you are taking away some natural
restraint on the growth of the program?

Mr. GREENSPAN. That is exactly right, Senator.
Senator CoLLINs. The final point I want to ask you about has to

do with the issue of the program being a social insurance program
rather than a welfare program. Again, this is the way that it is fi-
nanced with payroll taxes, but when I talk to the senior citizens
of my State they tell me they do not want a welfare program, they
want a retirement program, a social insurance program, that they
have helped contribute to.

So if we break that link to payroll taxes and instead fund a sub-
stantial amount of Social Security from general revenues, are we
not reshaping in a very fundamental way the whole purpose and
intent of this program?

Mr. GREENSPAN. There are differing views on that, Senator, but
clearly that is one of the strong views that one can argue if you
move from social insurance to general revenues.

There are a number of other reasons that people give, but I recall
that the major reason that the arguments in the Commission-
now, this was almost 20 years ago-but the argument which held
the greatest force was the issue of a very strong reluctance to move
toward any semblance of a welfare program because people who
had contributed substantial amounts to their social insurance sys-
tem believed that it was their money, their program, their benefits,
and it was not anything resembling a welfare program.

The view has gotten a lot more sophisticated in recent years, but
that is the one that struck me and somewhat surprised me, I must
say, at the time of the deliberation of the 1983 Commission.

Senator COLLINS. I think a lot of seniors are still surprised to
learn that their current benefits are actually being financed from
the payroll taxes paid by today's workers. I think a lot of them be-
lieve that there is an account with their name on it that their pay-
roll taxes are deposited into. But even though we know that that
is not how the system works, it is still a social insurance program
into which people contribute, and I personally think that it is im-
portant that we retain that fundamental structure of the program
as we look at ways to preserve and protect the program not only
for today's seniors but for future generations.

Thank you very much for your assistance.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Collins.
Senator BAYH.
Senator BAYH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and you as well,

Chairman Greenspan.
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I am sure you are aware that last week, we voted to do away
with the earnings limit on Social Security. I supported that effort,
and it was the right thing to do, but quite frankly, Mr. Chairman,
it was hardly a profile in courage for this body. It was overwhelm-
ingly popular with the American people, did not require much po-
litical capital, and it seems to me that once again, we took the path
of political least resistance.

A lot of this discussion, it seems to me, boils down to a question
of political will. So I would like to ask my first question about what
use of the on-budget surplus makes it most likely to generate the
political will necessary to make long-term systemic reform in these
entitlements. In this regard, I have two observations, and I would
like to ask for your reaction.

On the one hand, it seems to me that some use of general fund
surplus to cushion whatever steps we have to take in the long run
might make those steps more palatable. On the other hand, by
doing so, it puts off the day of reckoning and the sense of crisis
which seems to me to make it most likely that we would have the
political will to take those steps in the first place. So this is a cir-
cular argument in my mind.

Can you shed any light on my internal debate?
Mr. GREENSPAN. No. I think you have phrased it as succinctly as

can be done. That is the problem. I wish I could help you.
Senator BAYH. Well, then, I will continue my struggle. Let me try

a couple of other things in this regard in terms of generating politi-
cal will, because there has been some discussion of polls here, and
you mentioned the laudatory step of at least taking the off-budget
surpluses and reserving those for Social Security. I would like to
think that that had something to do with virtue or wisdom, but in
fact I think that represents the public's judgment that using those
funds is not appropriate and therefore politically unpalatable.

I have read estimates, Mr. Chairman, that at a certain point in
time, if nothing is done, spending on entitlements, if we go down
this path of taking on-budget surpluses and devoting them to enti-
tlements, we consume the entire Federal budget, leaving nothing
for education, nothing for health care, the national defense, the en-
vironment, children's programs. My guess is that if the American
people realized this-and Social Security and Medicare are top pri-
orities and there are other priorities as well-but if the American
people realized the long-term fiscal implication for other priorities,
we must just generate more of the political will necessary to do
something about the current imbalance in the entitlement pro-
grams.

Are these estimates accurate?
Mr. GREENSPAN. They are not for Social Security, but they very

well may be for Medicare, in the sense that when you are dealing
with an open-ended program financed with third-party transfers,
where the technology is changing in such a dramatic way, what is
capable of being done in the medical area, say, 15, 20, 30 years
from now is not something we can even remotely fathom.

A lot of people argue that technology is going to reduce medical
costs, and I think it has and will continue to do so. Indeed, produc-
tivity in the medical area is just awesome. But it also, almost sure-
ly, by making available such a wide variety of potential uses of
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that technology without the constraint of a budget of some form,
can use potentially endless amounts of resources.

Indeed, if you take a look at the current projection of Medicare
as a percent of the GDP going out, the numbers rise very dramati-
cally, but it is awfully clear that the rate of growth flattens out,
and the reason it flattens out can only be the result of a statisti-
cian saying if we continue to project this rate, we will consume the
entire GDP, and therefore, it must slow down.

So the truth of the matter is we really do not know, but it is not
a meaningless concern because it is at least theoretically possible
with a product such as medical care, the demand for which is in-
elastic and which can be supplied through third party transfer in-
surance-type systems, that it is not clear that you can restrain the
level of outlays by any technical financial means. So that while the
issue that you raise is largely a scare story, the underlying forces
which engendered that story are all too real.

Senator BAYH. Well, at the very least, if the 100 percent figure
is an alarmist tactic thrown out there, at least there is a crowding
out effect, I would assume. Fewer resources would be available by
definition for these other priorities, which it seems to me the Amer-
ican people would have some interest in as well.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Of necessity, Senator.
Senator BAYH. If I could just ask one final question, Mr. Chair-

man, it has to do with accrual accounting. Again, this is in the
spirit of trying to mobilize public attention on the magnitude of the
challenges that we may face. Did I understand your testimony to
be that under accrual accounting which prevails in the private sec-
tor, that this year in both the Social Security system and in the
on line budget, we would in fact be running a deficit?

Mr. GREENSPAN. That is correct, technically. The issue rests with
whether in fact you perceive of the commitments to Social Security
and Medicare as being irrevocable. If you do, then indeed what are
contingent liabilities as a practical matter from an accrual basis
are real.

To the extent that the Congress views the commitments on these
programs as being capable of being altered, then the added
uncertainity increases the degree of contingency and the expected
present value, or I might say, the equivalent debt that would be
related, goes down. But it is very difficult for me to envisage a
major change in the various different benefit programs that are
now in place, and as a consequence of that, were we on an account-
ing system which is employed. by the private sector the budget
would be in deficit. I might even go a little bit further, since there
are some private sector accountants who say that if you cannot
know exactly what the contingent liability is, the number you put
down is zero. Now, accountants may believe that, but I do not know
of any economist who would.

Senator BAYH. Mr. Chairman, if you would indulge me just one
final point along these lines.

Chairman Greenspan, I have read other figures that suggest that
if we do dedicate the on-budget surpluses to paying down the na-
tional debt as you suggest and I support, after 13 years or so, we
might very well retire the publicly held national debt in its en-
tirety, but in these stories I have also read, and I think the Amer-
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ican people would be interested, that if true, the total amount of
national indebtedness not held by the public would in fact have
risen over that period of time. Is that accurate?

Mr. GREENSPAN. There are two questions here. One, there is a
gross public debt issuance by the Treasury which will continue to
rise because it includes the trust funds securities holdings. That is
not a terribly relevant number, frankly; it is an intergovernmental
transfer which does not have very great meaning. But what is cer-
tainly the case is that if you add the contingent liabilities or the
present value of those in the same way that we adjust credit scor-
ing in the budget, then the deficit continues for quite a while.

Senator BAYH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The reason I mention
this is that I believe that if the American people were more focused
on the crowding out effect that will exist over time for other prior-
ities and the potential magnitude in the long run from a fiscal chal-
lenge standpoint, we would have more political will to deal with
this systemically, regardless of whether the chicken or the egg
comes first, as I would describe it.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes. The fundamental problem that we have to
confront is demographic. The fact is we will have a very substantial
increase in the proportion of the population which will be retiring,
as the Chairman says after the year 2010, and that will mean that
unless we extend the working age of the average person beyond the
normal 65 years, as average age also increases, we will run into a
very major fiscal problem which essentially is the issue which is
what we are talking about today. If that did not exist, we would
not have a Social Security problem, we probably would not have a
really severe Medicare problem, but it is the demographics which
are almost inconceivably difficult to get around.

Senator BAYH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Craig.
Senator CRAIG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would only comment in passing about Senator Bayh's reaction

about our activity here last week to take down finally the earnings
limitation, Mr. Chairman. I say that because back in 1982 when I
and others were talking about it and introducing it as legislation-
and that was prior to the reforms of 1983 in Social Security-the
reason it did not happen then, even though economically speaking,
we were being told by Social Security that it would in general be
a wash out there in time, was culture, and it was the politics of
the day-let us face it. Labor policy coming out of the thirties
wanted people out of the work force so that new people coming in
could fill those slots. The politics of today is much different. We are
at near full employment. We are at a deficit when we want older,
more experienced people in the work force.

So the time was right-the stars were aligned. It was the right
thing to do. It was not a lack of or a great abundance thereof in
courage; it was the reality we were facing, I think, that we should
have done some time ago.

But having said that, here is my frustration, Mr. Chairman, with
part of what you say, but I think it is important that we put it all
together. When we first entered the politics of surplus well over a
year and a half ago, when it was evident that we in Congress
would be having surplus revenues into the foreseeable future when
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we had spent nearly 40 years in the politics of deficit, I asked you
as chairman of the Republican Policy Committee to come before Re-
publicans with the simple question: What do we do with it?

I do not remember at that time that you talked about paying
down debt. But there was a secondary question asked: But if we
choose not to pay down debt, and we spend it, isn't it better to give
some form of tax relief as an option over spending it and increasing
the baseline needs of our Government? And I believe at that time,
your answer was yes, absolutely.

The frustration I have today, because I think we have created
the environment of relatively balanced budgets, or at least we have
convinced the American people that that is the right thing to do,
and they are now working to convince us to keep doing it, and we
will as long as it is easy-and it is easy when you have a surplus,
or easier when you have a surplus-but last year, we did a pretty
good job of spending surpluses, and we are very much involved in
that again this year, and there is a real tug of war going on inter-
nally here at the moment as it relates to spending the surpluses-
not buying down debt, but actually creating greater obligations in
future outyears for revenue.

Those of us who believe that we have no capacity to limit our
ability to spend would suggest that we do not get the money here
to spend, or at least that we limit the ability to collect some of
those revenues. And while I was fascinated by the story in The
Washington Post yesterday, I notice that they did not analyze the
accumulative taxes that all citizens pay, only the Federal tax. We
are told that that is much larger.

I guess my concern at this moment is creating a mechanism that
disallows us the ability to ever increase the need for Government
spending, or at least allow Democrats and Republicans to do so by
cautioning or at least providing some stop on revenue, keeping it
within the framework that we need it. And I do not know of any
other way to do it than to try to bring about some form of tax re-
lief. I say that because we could write all the bills and pass all the
laws we wanted to that suggest that the surpluses ought to go to
Federal debt, but when there is a "national emergency" so defined
by a politician, then that kind of law can always be surpassed.

Are you willing yet to say today as you have in the past that sec-
ondarily to buying down debt, the real issue is not increasing the
need for Government to spend beyond the capacity of the economy
to fund it?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes, Senator, I in fact repeated it earlier on in
this session. As you have heard me say before, the current period
is a very extraordinary one in which the availability of domestic
savings which comes, from the surplus is valuable and quite impor-
tant in the development of economic growth and productivity cur-
rently.

But I have also said, and I repeat it today, that should it turn
out that maintaining that surplus is infeasible, then I clearly would
opt very strongly for cutting taxes rather than the option of in-
creasing spending.

Let me say, Senator, that it is not without moment that there
has been an agreement essentially between the Administration and
the Congress that a very large share of the surplus should be
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walled off the surplus from any new programs, and I think that is
a wise choice.

Senator CRAIG. And you are talking primarily about Social Secu-
rity.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Solely about Social Security.
Senator CRAIG. And I very much agree with you. That is a major

plus.
Mr. GREENSPAN. That exhibits, in my judgment an understand-

ing and an awareness that there are limited fiscal resources in this
country and that, until we have strong evidence that there is a
major structural increase in the surplus, trying to commit it to var-
ious different programs or even tax cuts is unwise.

Senator CRAIG. I current Fed policy and some that was just an-
nounced last week-and obviously, the world is looking at it now,
and a lot of articles are being written, and most of us here who are
interested in that-and we all should be if we look at our surplus
projections and our revenues-are trying to make of it.

We also have a group meeting in Vienna at this moment that
could have as much impact on our economy as can Fed policy. Let
us assume that OPEC has decided that we are going to pay a good
deal more for our energy than we have over the last several years;
that we really do see a crude price in the mid-20's and their ability
to stay together to assure that, and that that settles in on this
economy, not just at the fuel pump, but the whole petrochemical
industry and all that it fuels in this country.

You have said in the past that energy spikes generally have
some impact down the line, or at least they are to be noticed. With
where we are right now with this economy as it relates to interest
and energy and the general stock market, your reactions on that-
because it is a great concern to me that if we project into the out-
years all of these surpluses, they are obviously tied directly to the
vitality of this economy and our ability to sustain it, and there are
some forces at work out there right now that would suggest we
might not be able to sustain it, at least at the level that has al-
lowed consumer purchasing, which is obviously the major driving
force.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, currently, we do not as yet-and I em-
phasize "as yet"-see any significant indication that crude oil price
increases are in the process of embedding themselves in other
areas of the economy and inflating the general price structure. And
I doubt very much if it would occur if the average West Texas In-
termediate crude price averaged somewhere in the mid-twenties,
per barrel as indeed it has in the not too distant past.

There is a question, of course, of how much this economy has
lessened its need and tie to energy. Since we are becoming increas-
ingly high-tech and a less ener -consuming nation per dollar or
btu of GDP it is pretty obvious tat a crude oil price significantly
higher than one that would have created a major problem for us
in the past would be necessary to create one today because we are
less dependent on it. But that does not say it cannot happen.

What we do know about crude oil, and in fact energy generally,
is that even though there has been a very substantial decline in
the intensity of energy requirements in the United States economy,
it is still quite formidable, and there is no doubt in my mind that

64-961 00 - 3
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energy, which tends to cut across all aspects of this economy, if it
gets sufficiently costly, could have some materially negative effects
on the economy, inflation, growth, productivity, and a variety of
other related areas.

I do not know where that number is. I do not think it is to the
interest of oil producers to have a price which would undercut the
demand of their consumers, especially if they had very large re-
serves whose present value is a function of longer-term demand
projections.

If you get into that type of situation, the endeavor to reduce de-
pendence on energy will escalate very dramatically, and that would
clearly accrue negatively to oil producers. So I trust that there is
a general awareness in these deliberations that this is not a con-
flict between producers and consumers, but that there is a mutual-
ity of interest here in getting a price which is supportive of their
investments and their well-being and maintaining a price that is
consonant with the continued economic growth not only of the
United States, obviously, but throughout the world, especially the
major oil-consuming nations.

Senator CRAIG. Well, I am certainly not going to disagree with
you as it relates to the broad impact. I think many of you here,
who oftentimes focus on what in a bigger economy would be viewed
as a micro economy-right now, I am looking at doubling the fuel
cost of agriculture, an economy that is not thriving today, as it re-
lates to the cost of production versus commodity yields, and there,
it will have a sizable impact on the profitability of production agri-
culture, for example; the transportation industry, especially inde-
pendents, their inability to immediately pass through those costs.
I know that it will not mean much to the cost of a computer key-
board, but in a broad sense, there will be some impact. Does that
blight the desire of the consumer if he or she is paying $100 more
a month than energy costs collectively as it relates to their desire
to consume other kinds of goods and services?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I agree with that, Senator.
Senator CRAIG. Thank you, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thanks to Senator Craig's question, the oil state-

ment will obscure the point of this committee meeting.
Senator CRAIG. I do not think so at all-
The CHAPnMAN. Well, I am being somewhat-
Senator CRAIG [continuing.] I say that because we are looking at

a proposed policy that might suggest that we are going to have sur-
pluses endlessly into the future, and here is a way to handle gen-
eral fund surpluses.

The CHAIRMAN. People will think you have been appearing before
a meeting of the Banking or the Commerce Committee, not the
Aging Committee.

Senator CRAIG. Well, I apologize, but I do think my seniors are
interested in their gas bills.

The CHAIUMAN. Yes, Mr. Chairman. In defense of your colleague,
I think he is raising quite important questions.

The CHAIRMAN. He is. He does not need your defense, but that
is OK

Senator CRAIG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Greenspan, we want to thank you
very much. You have given us a lot of your valuable time, and you
responded to our request to come here for testimony on this very
important issue of Social Security and Medicare and its long-term
viability. We thank you for that, and we will dismiss you now.

Thank you.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Thank you very much for inviting me.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Craig, you are the only one who did not

make an opening statement, and I offered people an opportunity to
do that after Chairman Greenspan had concluded, so if you want
to do that, you may do so now.

Senator CRAIG. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I would just ask that my prepared questions be part of the record

and that I would have them sent down for the Chairman to re-
spond to them; but I have no opening statement.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
I will call forward the next panel. Dr. David Wilcox has served

as Assistant Secretary of Treasury for Economic Policy since Octo-
ber 1997. He advises the Secretary on a variety of issues including
social insurance programs and the current state of the macro econ-
omy.

Dr. Paul Posner has studied tax policy at the United States Gen-
eral Accounting Office during his 20-year career there. He is cur-
rently Director of budget issues, where he leads a study on the
long-term outlook of the Federal budget.

Last, Dr. Gene Steuerle is a Senior Fellow at The Urban Insti-
tute. He has served as tax analyst in the Treasury Department in
four administrations and is the author of many books, reports and
columns on entitlement programs.

I will ask you to give your testimony in the order in which I have
introduced you, so Mr. Wilcox, please proceed.

STATEMENT OF DAVID WILCOX, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR
ECONOMIC POLICY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY,
WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. WILcox. Mr. Chairman, Senator Breaux, I appreciate the op-
portunity to present the administration's views on the topic of gen-
eral revenue transfers to Social Security and Medicare.

The Social Security and Medicare programs are the cornerstones
of American social policy. Unfortunately, while both programs are
on solid financial ground in the near term, they both face financing
challenges over the longer term. The administration believes that
while general revenue transfers are by no means the whole solu-
tion, they are an appropriate and important part of the solution to
these financing challenges.

I have a written statement for the record, but today I would like
to briefly outline the context in which the administration puts for-
ward its proposal for general revenue transfers.

The CHAIRMAN. Each of your statements will be printed in the
record as submitted, and a summary is preferred. Thank you.

Mr. WILcoX. Then I will sketch the administration's proposal and
finally, conclude with a few observations about the essential as-
pects of the proposal.



32

First, as to context, suffice it to say that with unemployment low,
inflation low, and productivity growth surging, the American econ-
omy is now enjoying its best performance in decades. And the Fed-
eral budget picture is equally bright. Indeed, under the projections
of the President's policies that were presented in this February's
budget, we are on a path to eliminating the debt held by the public
on a net basis by 2013.

Nevertheless the aging of the U.S. population and the resulting
demands on the Social Security and Medicare trust funds are hard
upon us, and in that context, the question arises: Could general
revenue transfers be one part of the solution to the long-term fund-
ing challenges confronting Social Security and Medicare?

The administration firmly believes that they could and they
should.

Let me now briefly sketch the President's proposal for general
revenue transfers. The President proposes to transfer resources
from the Government's general fund into the Social Security trust
funds starting in 2011 and running through 2050. The amount of
these transfers would be linked to the interest savings that would
be achieved by using the Social Security surpluses to pay down the
debt held by the public. The transfers would extend the projected
solvency of the Social Security trust funds to 2050 or, if combined
with the modest amount of equity investment proposed by the
President, 2054.

The President also proposes to transfer additional resources from
the general fund into the trust fund for Medicare Part A. These
transfers would begin in 2001 and continue through 2015.

Together with the President's comprehensive proposal for Medi-
care reform, the transfers would extend the projected solvency of
the Medicare trust fund to at least 2025.

I would like to highlight four points about these transfers. First,
the central economic principle underlying the President's approach
to general revenue transfers is that trust fund accumulations
should be matched dollar for dollar by improvements in the net fi-
nancial position of the Government.

The President's approach ensures that increments to the trust
funds over and above current law reflect increases in the resources
available for private capital accumulation that are the key to ex-
panding the productive capacity of the economy. This is exactly the
same principle underlying the bipartisan consensus in favor of
using the Social Security surpluses exclusively for the purpose of
paying down the debt held by the public.

Second, the general revenue transfers that we have proposed
would put Social Security and Medicare in a better position to meet
their existing commitments and thereby enhance their long-term
sustainability. They would accomplish this crucial objective by in-
creasing Government saving and committing the benefits of that
increase to Social Security and Medicare. In turn, linking debt re-
duction to the preservation and extension of Social Security and
Medicare is likely, in our view, to help ensure that the projected
surpluses actually materialize.

Third, as I noted at the outset, the President views these trans-
fers as only part of the solution to the projected funding shortfalls.
As the President has consistently stated, structural reforms are an-
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other essential part of preparing these programs for the 21st cen-
tury. We have put forward a detailed and comprehensive proposal
for Medicare reform and made clear our interest in working with
Congress on broader Social Security reform.

Fourth, these general revenue transfers are part of a larger
strategy of debt reduction and fiscal discipline that will be essential
in helping to prepare both the Federal Government and the econ-
omy as a whole for the aging of the population in coming decades.

To conclude, Mr. Chairman, the President has proposed a dis-
ciplined program of general revenue transfers to Social Security
and Medicare. in which each dollar of transfer would be matched
dollar for dollar by a reduction in debt held by the public. Enacting
these transfers would represent an important first step toward fur-
ther reform. The President and the a nistration look forward to
working with you and the other Members of Congress to tackle
these important challenges.

Thank you.
The CHAnIMA. Thank you, Mr. Wilcox.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Wilcox follows:l
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DAVID W. WILCOX TESTIMONY BEFORE THE

SENATE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

Mr. Chairman. Senator Breaux. and Members of the Committee, I appreciate the
opportunity to present the Administrations views on the topic of general revenue transfers to
Social Securitv and Medicare These transfers play an important role in the Administration's
thinking about how to address the long-term financing challenges confronting these programs, as
well as an important role in our budget framework. and I am pleased to discuss them with you
today

The Social Security and Medicare programs are the cornerstones of American social
policy Social Security benefits are the lares source of income f#r nearly two-thiirds of
Americans age 65 and older and the only source of income for nearly one-fifth of them And
Social Security is more than just a retirement plan. it is. in addition, a family protection plan.
paying survisors benefits and disability benefits to millions of Americans under age 65

Medicare plays an equally important role in the lives ofolder Americans In 1963. nearly
halfof Americans over the age of 5 had no health insurance Today vinually all older
Americans have health insurance through Medicare. and thereby have access to the kind of high-
quality, dependable medical care that can help extend their lives and improve the quality of their
lives

Today, nearly everyone agrees on the importance of Social Security and Medicare. and
the crcial ole they will continue to pta for senior citizens in the 21 Century Unfortunately.
while both programs are on solid financial aound in the near term, they both face financing
challenges over the longer term The key factors behind the funding shortfall are the aging of the
U.S. population and, for Medicare. the projected increase in spending per beneficiary due to
rapid advances in health care technology As a result, significant steps will need to be taken to
put these programs on a secure foustdation for the long term.
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The Administration believes that, while they are by-no means the whole solution, general
revenue transfers are an appropriate and important part of the solution to the financing problems
faced by Social Security and Medicare. A comprehensive solution should include structural
reforms to these programs. The President has expressed his desire to work with Congress in a
bipartisan fashion on broader Social Security reform. And he has put forward a specific proposal
for Medicare reform that would: make the program more competitive and efficient; modernize its
benefits, including the addition of a long overdue prescription drug benefit: and extend the life of
the trust. fund.

In my testimony today, I will address three topics:

* first, the opportunity for pre-funding provided by our favorable budget outlook;

* second, the proposal that the President has put forward for limited and prudent general
revenue transfers into Social Security and Medicare; and

* third, the way that the transfers would help to prepare the economy and the budget for the
coming demographic changes.

The Budget Outlook and the Opportunity for Pre-Funding

7he (Crren Sintatial o

The Americar economy is now enjoying its best performance in decades. The

unemployment rate has been belowk 5 percent since July of 1997, and inflation has averaged just
over 2 percent during the same period. Productivity growth in nonfarm businesses has averaged
nearly 3 percent over the past four years - the strongest performance for any such period since
the late 1960s. Real wages have increased, even for low-wage workers who had not previously
experienced proportionate increases in their earnings. Altogether, the economic expansion has
now become the longest in U.S. history and remains quite robust.

The Federal budget picture is equally bright. The skills and efforts of American workers
and businesses have combined with a policy of fiscal discipline to produce budget surpluses that
even optimists would not have predicted 7 years ago. In the budget agreements of 1993 and
1997. the President worked with Congress to balance the budget, and he is now working with
Congress to save the surpluses. Strong economic performance has boosted revenues and reduced

outlays, and our continued focus on fiscal discipline is helping to sustain the expansion.

Last year. the budget was balanced even leaving aside the operations of the Social
Security system. the first time in nearly 40 years that this occurred. In 1998 and 1999, we paid
down $140 billion of public debt: during this fiscal year alone, we expect to pay down Si 57
billion more. Perhaps most encouraging of all, we have forged a bipartisan consensus in favor of
using the Social Security surpluses exclusively for the purpose of paying down the debt held by
the public. Indeed. under the projections of the President's policies that were presented in the

budget, we are on a path toward eliminating this debt, on a net basis, by 2013.
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The CihIlenge

Nevertheless, the aging of the U.S. population and the resulting demands on the Social
Security and Medicare trust funds are hard upon us. The oldest members of the baby boom
generation will reach the age for earliest eligibility for Social Security benefits within this
decade. They will become eligible for Medicare benefits a few years later. All told, the number
of Americans over age 65 is projected to double by 2033, and seniors will represent about 20
percent of the population compared with roughly 12 percent today.

This remarkable demographic shift will push up both Social Security and Medicare
outlays. Medicare costs will be boosted further by continued improvement in the types and
quality of medical care that will be available. To be sure, some of these advances in
pharmaceutical treatments, bioscience, and medical technology will reduce costs, but many
others are likely to raise the cost of providing state-of-the-art care.

In this context, the question arises: Could general revenue transfers be one part of the
solution to the long-term funding challenges confronting Social Security and Medicare? The
Administration firmly believes that they comid, and they shoild.

The President's Proposal for General Revenue Transfers

.Sacial. Sec,,ri,

The President proposes in this year's budget. as he did in last year's budget, to transfer
resources front the government's General Fund into the Social Security Trust Funds. The
amount of these transfers is motivated by.the interest savings that would be achieved by using
the Social Security surpluses to pay down debt. These transfers would begin in 2011, after a
decade of debt reduction, and continue through 2050. The transfers would extend the projected
solvency of Social Security to 2050, or - if combined with the modest amount of equity
investment proposed by the President - to 2054.

The transfers would shift resources from the on-budget account to the off-budget account.
and thereby reduce the on-budget funds available for spending or tax cuts. At the same time,
they would augment the Social Security funds protected by the President's proposed lockbox by
an equal amount. Thus, the transfers would be matched dollar-for-dollar by an increase in
government saving and - accordingly - an improvement in the government's balance sheet.

A1edicare

The President also proposes to transfer additional resources over and above current law
from the general fund into the Trust Fund for Medicare Panl A. These transfers would begin in
2001 and continue through 2015. Together with the President's comprehensive proposal for
Medicare reform. the transfers would extend the projected solvency of the Medicare trust fund to
at least 2025. The President's program would also combine general revenue with beneficiary
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premiums to pay for the new prescription drug benefit, analogous to the current financing
arrangement for Medicare Part B..

The Medicare transfers take place within the on-budget account, so they would not
represent an on-budget outlay in the traditional sense. However, the President's Medicare
legislation would require the reported on-budget surplus to be reduced by the amount of the
transfers. In parallel with the approach we are recommending for the transfers into Social
Security, our proposed accounting treatment of the transfers into Medicare would ensure that
these funds are, in fact, used to improve the government's balance sheet and not for other
purposes.

Relation to Pre-Funding Under Current Law

To summarize, the transfers proposed by the President would bring new resources into
the Social Security and Medicare Trust Funds, allowing them to better meet their existing
commitments. The transfers would also cause the government to run a bigger surpius than
otherwise, because the amounts transferred could not be used for new spending or tax cuts. An
essential aspect of the President's policy is that the transfers to the respective trust funds over
and above current law would be backed dollar-for-dollar by increments to the unified budget
surplus, and hence by equal-sized improvements in the government's balance sheet.

I also want to emphasize the close conceptual relationship of these actions to the pre-
funding already provided for in current law. It is enormously important that a bipartisan
consensus has now coalesced around the idea that Social Security surpluses should be used to
pay down the debt held by the public. The core economic principle behind both this approach to
pre-funding and the framework for general revenue transfers that we have proposed is exactly the
same: that Trust Fund accumulations should be matched dollar-for-dollar by an improvement in
the government's balance sheet

('ompt-ehetsirv Rqfwrn

Transfers of general revenue to Social Security and Medicare would make an important
contribution to the long-term financial soundness of these programs. But I want to emphasize
that we view these transfers as only v/xit of the solution to the projected funding shortfalls. As
the President has consistently stated. structural reforms are another essential pan of preparing
these programs for the 21 Century.

The President has made clear his interest in working with the Congress to enact
reasonable changes that would extend Social Security solvency still fiurther while reducing
poverty among elderlywomen. As the President said last week, we should build on the
bipartisan spirit evidenced in the elimination of the retirement earnings test for people over the
age of 65 by enacting our proposed transfers as a down-payment on comprehensive Social
Security reform.

The President has also put forward a detailed and comprehensive proposal for Medicare
reform. This proposal would modernize Medicare by adding a prescription drug benefit, and it
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would give the program more flexibility to use private-sector purchasing mechanisms. The
proposal would also require traditional fee-for-service Medicare and managed-care plans to
compete head-to-head on price and quality. By improving efficiency in Medicare, we believe
that it is possible to both raise quality and reduce costs. Yet, even with comprehensive reform.
extending solvency to at least 2025 without the proposed transfers would require severe cuts in
benefits, sharp increases in payroll tax revenues, or drastic cuts in provider payments.

Clearly, general revenue transfers are a complement to structural reforms of Social
Security and Medicare, not a substitute. Just as clearly, the scale of the future demands on both
programs implies that structural reforms will not be enough. These programs will need the
additional resources that general revenue transfers would provide.

It is also worth emphasizing that our proposal preserves fiscal discipline at its core,
because under the approach we are proposing, each dollar oftransfer effectively must be funded
out of available on-budget surpluses. To illustrate, consider the situation in 2011, when we
project that the combined Social Security and Medicare transfers would be S122 billion. With
these transfers, there would be SI 22 billion less in on-budget resources available for policies that
reduce receipts or increase outlays This is simply not a situation, contrary to what is sometimes
charged, where arbitrary amounts of bonds can be added to the trust funds.

Indeed. when all is said and done. the lion's share of funding for Social Security and
Medicare would still come through the traditional channels. For Social Security, the present
value of our proposed general revenue transfers would represent less than 7 percent of the
present value of all projected Social Security revenues over the next 75 years. And for Medicare,
the proposed general revenue transfers would represent a similarly small portion of the total
resources projected to flows into the Part A trust fund over the next 25 years.

Preparing the Economy and the Budget to Meet Future Commitments

The transfers that the President has proposed would improve the budget outlook and
better prepare the Federal government to meet our existing commitments to Social Security and
Medicare. And because additional government saving would boost national saving, the transfers
would better prepare the economy as a whole to meet the challenge posed by an aging
population. Let me elaborate briefly on these points.

Impr)oing the Bud,,get O,,ta..lk

Paying down the debt intproves thebudget outlook in several ways. First, it will reduce
interest payments, creating future "fiscal space" that can be devoted to Social Security.
Medicare, or other government functions. We now spend more than S200 billion each year
making net interest payments on the debt held by the public. If we pay off the debt, that amount
will be freed up for other uses - such as paying Social Security and Medicare benefits as the
baby boom generation retires.
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Second, paying down the debt now puts us in a stronger position for any future
contingency. The extra government saving can be thought of as an important insurance policy
against the possibility that the future turns out to be less bright than we currently project.

Stretngheuiing the Economy

Paying down the debt also strengthens the economy. For the nation as a whole. the
central challenge of population aging is to provide a high standard of living for both workers and
retirees, even though a smaller share of the population will be in the workforce. A natural
solution is to make workers more productive in the future by increasing saving and investment
now.

Reducing government debt raises national saving, because private saving is supplemented
by public saving rather than being drained by public borrowing. More resources are made
available for private investment, and capital accumulation proceeds more rapidly. Over the long
run, national wealth and the productive capacity of our economy will be that much greater,
leading to higher standards of living. At the same time, a larger economy will generate more tax
revenue at the same tax rate, nsaking it easier to meet our existing fiscal obligations.

Less government borrowing also helps to hold down interest rates. Of course, interest
rates are affected by many factors, including inflation, international developments, and private
saving and borrowing decisions. However, abroad consensus of economists believes that
reducing the government's public debt will allow for lower interest rates over time than if the
debt increased or were held steady

Conclusion

In conclusion, the President has proposed a disciplined program of general revenue
transfers to Social Security and Medicare. in which each dollar of transfer would be matched
dollar-for-dollar by a reduction in debt held by the public. This policy would result in
incremental government saving. over and above what would happen if we merely agreed to
balance the on-budget account The additional government saving this policy would generate
would make both the economy and the government better able to meet the demands of the
growing number of retirees

The Administration believes tha; dedicating the benefits of debt reduction to Social
Security and Medicare is the best use ofthose'tinds Simply put, we should be sure that we can
finance our existing commitments before launching new programs or tax cuts. And we should
work together to enact the structural reforms to these programs that are also needed. This is why
the President has consistently grounded his budgets in a framework of debt reduction, fiscal
responsibility, and prudent stewardship of our long-term economic prospects.

Thank you.
-30-
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The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Posner.

STATEMENT OF PAUL L. POSNER, DIRECTOR, BUDGET ISSUES,
ACCOUNTING AND INFORMATION MANAGEMENT DIVISION,
U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, WASHINGTON, DC
Mr. POSNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased to be here.
I am going to focus my remarks on the Medicare program, as you

have suggested. Overall, current policy decisions can help us pre-
pare for the challenges of an aging society in several important
ways that suggest what we have otherwise called a new fiscal para-
digm for the Federal Government.

One is reducing public debt to increase national savings and in-
vestment. Two is reforming significantly entitlement programs to
reduce their future claims on the future taxpayers, and clearly a
part of that is establishing a more sustainable Medicare program.

As you have acknowledged, leading reform proposals, including
Breaux-Frist and the President's, contemplate some use of general
revenues as part of the Medicare program, and what we need to
do is carefully examine those to ask whether such general fund
transfusions/infusions can be structured so as to facilitate and not
impede the needed reform for the program.

In fact what this means is that financial reform should not be
considered alone, outside the broader reform package. In fact, re-
cent history with these programs shows that benefit and revenue
expansions are more compelling than the tough choices that need
to be made.

Accordingly, caution is warranted when we consider general fund
financing. We know that it can extend the solvency of the program,
but may not do anything to make the program more sustainable
and in fact may make it worse by reducing the urgency of reform,
and that is the basic concern.

Whenever we consider general financing, we also need to con-
sider other kinds of what we might call "trip wires"-rules of the
road and criteria to guard against the risk that the growing finan-
cial needs of the program will be routinely met with additional gen-
eral fund financing. So mechanisms need to be put in place to mon-
itor costs over time, to prompt Congress to periodically review
these kinds of trends.

What I want to do is refer briefly to six charts that will show
trends in the Medicare program and how this change might affect
it.

The first is the familiar chart with the Hospital Insurance Trust
Fund. As you know, this is Part A; Part B is the program that is
already financed with general funds with 75 percent. As it shows,
the solvency date has been extended through 2015 thanks to some
tough choices the Congress has already made in the Balanced
Budget Act of 1997. Nonetheless, on a cash basis, which is what
really matters for the fiscal burden of these programs, this program
has been in the red for most years since 1992. In other words, it
has been a net draw on the Treasury. Payroll tax revenues have
been insufficient to pay benefits, and the program has been using
its corpus of assets and interest on those assets to pay benefits.

Having said that, when the program runs out of cash, it has to
cash in its assets, which requires the Government to find the
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money by cutting benefits, raising taxes, or increasing borrowing
above what otherwise would happen.

What this suggests is that the real, meaningful measure of trust
funds-while solvency of trust funds has always been an important
bellwether and a clearly understood criterion-the sustainability of
the program and measures of that sustainability are even more im-
portant. Understanding the net burden the program imposes on the
rest of the budget and the economy is critical.

The next couple of charts show that this program is clearly mov-
ing in the unsustainable direction. The first one shows how the
program will more than double as a share of GDP over the long
term when combining Part A and Part B. The second one shows
what it looks like if we combine just the Medicare hospital insur-
ance costs for the future with the Social Security costs for the fu-
ture-in other words, current payroll tax rates, assuming we solve
this problem entirely in the payroll tax, would rise to absolutely
unacceptable levels for the American people. This suggests that
there is clearly a problem with the sustainability of this program.

In the third chart, I want to show how these trends look in the
broader budget picture. GAO has been doing simulations for some
time of the long-term outlook for the budget, which is absolutely
critical to supplement our kind of routine yearly focus on the budg-
et. We think that these choices that we are making now have long-
term implications, and we have the opportunity to address them if
we are more aware of these trends. So we have been modeling
what the long-term outlook looks like. These charts suggest that if
we make no changes in Social Security, Medicare and Medicaid, the
programs will gradually encumber all the resources in the budget;
there will be no money left for anything else. This is assuming we
save the entire Social Security surplus and spend the rest or re-
duce taxes with the rest.

Having said that, let me just emphasize what remarkable re-
straint that would be compared to our recent or modern American
history-that a surplus that large for 20 years, which is what this
is premised on, would constitute extraordinary restraint. And even
with that-and in this scenario, the Government would go into the
black on debt;' in other words, we would be a net investor in the
credit markets-even with that, these programs would gobble up
almost all discretionary spending over the next 40 or 50 years.

What that shows us is that while debt reduction is important to
expanding future capacity and reducing interest costs and elimnat-
ing them ultimately, possibly, you need to reform these entitlement
programs. That is a necessary and important part of this picture.

Having said that, we know that Medicare in particular is an ex-
pensive and unpredictable program, and the Comptroller General
has testified before that additional general revenues in fact may be
necessary, but that such a change marks a marked departure from
the payroll financing of the program with significant implications.

The President's proposal is fairly comprehensive. He has not just
proposed these transfers that have been talked about; he has also
proposed some other changes to make the program potentially
more efficient and to modernize the benefit package as well.

With regard to the transfers, they would extend the solvency of
the trust fund from 2015 to 2025, and HI would now receive for the
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first time an explicit grant of funds from the general revenues not
supported by the underlying payroll tax receipts.

In the next chart, we tried to graphically depict this. The first
two lines show the normal transactions-in other words, when the
trust fund has a surplus, it donates that to the general fund-it es-
sentially invests that in Treasuries. In return, it gets securities to
represent the value of its contribution or if its cash.

Senator BREAUX What is the average rate of return on that in-
vestment?

Mr. WILcox. It is the Treasury bond rate. I believe it is roughly
3 percent.

What the administration proposes is to add a new set of securi-
ties from the general fund to represent this new grant of general
revenues for the program. So that is mechanically what this looks
like. And let me suggest, as has been suggested, that the extent to
which these transfers would help us reduce publicly held debt fur-
ther than we are already committed to, that is obviously a big plus.
Significant short- and long-term benefits accrue to reducing inter-
est and reducing debt for the economy and the budget.

However, we are concerned that the mechanism used to achieve
this debt reduction poses risks, and we are concerned particularly
that if this mechanism is used without underlying reform, in fact
the program would not be more sustainable, but in fact this mecha-
nism could interfere with the signaling function that trust fund
mechanisms can serve for policymakers and thereby reduce that
sense of urgency that I talked about before.

In this case, more of the long-term shortfall of the program
would be made up not on the backs of the program's financing and
the program's structure, but on the backs of other programs that
must be sacrificed to provide the general revenue when the time
comes. So this is an important issue with many implications not
just for Medicare but for the rest of the budget as well

Breaux-Frist also would effect substantive and structural
changes to Medicare and would contemplate recognizing the gen-
eral fund financing of Medicare as well by introducing a new con-
cept-combining the trust funds as they currently are and trying
to introduce a new trip-wire threshold of 40 percent general reve-
nue financing to define insolvency beyond which the program could
not make payments, and Congress would have to act.

These kinds of thresholds we think are critical. Once you lose
your moorings to the conventional trust fund self-financing struc-
ture, we have to search for these kinds of thresholds and trip-
wires.

As you can see in the next chart, the 40 percent level would be
reached, in our calculations, in 2008, so we are not that far off al-
ready, within the 10-year-budget window, from already reaching
that threshold that has been defined.

In my testimony I talk about a few suggestions that we have be-
yond just establishing this trip-wire. It would be helpful to also
suggest what might happen as a result, not in terms of detailed
benefit cuts but to further articulate a process for Congress and the
President to be held accountable for this kind of result. It could be
keyed to the budget resolution and other kinds of things. Moreover,
other kinds of triggers and trip-wires could be thought of as well,
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such as the program outlays as a share of GDP, general revenues
used for Medicare as a share of total revenues and the like.

The important thing is that the trust fund mechanism is credible
with the American people and with people in Congress. It is a legal
limit. Defining a new mechanism would have to attain that same
level of credibility to be effective. We have seen examples where
that has not been the case in the past for other areas in the budg-
et, Gramm-Rudman being an example, where the level of restraint
in action was simply too large to be acted on, and those kinds of
thresholds fell by the wayside. In other words, we have to be very
careful in how we design these things to make them realistic and
credible.

In conclusion, much is at stake, as I do not need to tell you-
not only the future of Medicare, but really the future of the budget
and the economy. As the Comptroller General said, the greatest
risk lies in doing nothing to improve the long-term sustainability,
or worse, in adopting changes that could aggravate the long-term
financial outlook for the program.

That concludes my statement.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Dr. Posner.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Posner follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members ofdie Committee:

I am pleased to be here today as you disas the U#se of general urid
renues, as part o Sodal Security and Medicare refoem. As you
requested, I will focmsomy remarra specifically on general reverue
financing ot le Medicare program. D ite every posive, shoot-tmn
development regarding a- ecnaoy, die Wmder surphl, ad Medicare-ei the NW picturemals vitually unchanged iogterm cost
Pressuedsag theprogrm arecoenderabe EvenI A addinga
prescrption diug benefit, for example, prqected program operaing
drets to absorb uoroatainable shares of the naton's budgetasy and
economic resurce. T1he Office ofthe Activiy at the Health Cae
Financing Ad has odmsted die acturinal Imbalance for the
Hspital Iusurance (HI) porton of Medicare at t2.9 trillon through 274-
thin is de pe valuie od the amount by which fisue payments exceed
prosected revenues for dte program In testunony before this and other
conge committees, die Comptroller General has expressed
conceen Asout di expanded use of general revsenes in program financing
and the need for compreheriave reftorm that will address die programs
logenn sustinability ' My statement today will underscore these
ceL

It is tentping to push aside this gloomy forecast in light of recent surphus
pijeciona. However, the recent good news on the budget does not mean
that difficult budget choices are a thing of the past. Firo, it is isporant to
recognire that, by their very nature, prections are uncertain. This is
especially true today because, as the Cogressional 8udget Office (CBO)
notes, it is too soon to tell whether recent boosts in reveiue reflect a
maor structural change in the econony or a sore temsporany divergence
ftoom historical trends. Indeed, CBO points oot that assuming a return to
historical trends and slightly foster growth in Medicare would change the
onbudget surpus to a growing defict This eans we should treat surplus
predidions with cauthm.

Moreover, while the suze of future surpluses could exceed or fall short of
projections, demographic and cost trends wil, in the absence of
meaningful reform, drive Medicare spending to levels that win prove
urustainable for future generations of taxpayero. Accordingly, we need to
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view this period of projected prosperty as an opportunity to begin
adikesaog the structural inbalances in Medicare, Social Security, and
othfer entitn t programs before the approaching demnographic tidal
wave makes the imbalanes more dramatic and possible sohitiots much
more difficult and painfL

As the foregoing suggests, the stakes asociated with Medicare reform are
high not only for the program but also for the rest of the fednal budget,
both row and for fotr generations. Without meaningfl reform, the long-
term financial outlook for the Medicare program is bleak Current policy
decisions cn help us prepare for the ciralleges of an aging socidy in
several important ways (1) by reducing public debt to e national
saving and investment, (2) by reforming entitlement programs to reduce
future clairs and free up resources for other competng prioriies, and
(3) by establishing a more sustainable Medicare program that demvers
effective and affordable health care to our nation's senira

Leading reform proposals that address comprehensive reform such as
those of the President and Breaux-Fist incdude the use of general foods
part of their fina me rams. While some precedent e-ists for the
use of general funds in federal tost fonds, we need to ask how such
general fund infusions can be structured so as to faciitate, not impede,
needed reform and fiscal discipline.

In this context, I would like to make a few sunrrary points before delving
into the speciacs of Medicare's financial health and issues raised by
increased reliance on general revenue financing.

To qualiy an ieaningfil reform any proposal should iake a significart
down payment toward ensuring Medicare s long-range financial integrity
and si the most critical issue facing Medicare Reform efforts
ought not to be piecemeaL Financial reforna such as general revenue
finaing should not be considered alone but as put of a broader reform
package. Recent history with Medicare reform shows that benefit
expansions are cospelling while fiscal controls and constraints are
difficult to enact and satairi

General fond Infisions may well be a nec ry part of program reform,
but caution is warranted in corisidering the cornmitment of additional
general revenues. General revenue financig can extend the solvency of
the program but does not alone do anything to make the program more
sustainable in the long term. In fact, without underlying reforms, general
revenue financing could very well seve to reduce the sense of urgency ti

ruasAw-tMP."
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Federal Trust Funds

make needed program changes that impending tust fund bankruptcy
provid to pobynake

In addition, som consideration should be given to a procas to guard
agaist the risk that growing program financial needs will routinely be met
with additional - ftund Isions, thereby further mortgaging the
fiue and crowding out other nional need Acordingly, any additional
general revenue infusios should be coupled with mechaisms to monitor
costs over time and to alert policytnaker, of tie need to take timel action
when total proected costs exceed thresholds or triggers related to some
indicatorofstamnability.

Health care costs compete with other legitumate priorities in the federal
budget, and their projected growt threatens to crowd out future
generatons' fleibility to decide wtich competing priorities will be met ln
maring importat fiscal dechions for our nation. policyrakers need to
consider the frndamental differences between wants, needs, and what
both indviduals and our nation can afford. This concept appes to all
IMJor a s of go men, ft- major weapons systemn acquisitions to
issues affecting domestic programs. It also points to the fiductary and
stewardship responsibit that we all share to esrre the suatauinbility of
Medicare for currnt and future generatin within a broar corntet of
providig for other important national needs and ecn icgowt Ghien
the size of Medicares projected funding needs, it is realistic to expect that
reforms intended to bring down future coats wilt have to proceed
incrementally. The time to begin the difficult but necery steps to
reclaim our fiscal fure is now, when we have budget surplumes and a
demographdc 'holiday' with retirees a far smaller proportion of the
population than they will be in the futur

Before I tam to a more detailed description of Medicars financial
stucture including the Hospital Insurance (I) tOust fund, it is helpful fit
to look more generally at what the term 'trust ftmd' teans in the conext
of the federal budget.

Ite federal budget consists of several fund types- the general fund, special
fund, public eneprise ftmds, intiagowrn tal funds, and tst M funds
Al of these except trust funds are considered to be 'federal funds.' All
unified budget tramactions f6ll within eiher of two fund groups (1)
federal fhb ard (2) tust funis.

'brbinta whi5 milamins; .. ina~aI -~r
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Although some budget saunnary tables show only about a dozen major
tMst fundsr in fiScal year 1998 there were 112 trust funds.' These covered a
wide range of purpose: from social nsurance (Social Security and
Medicare), employee compensation (pensions and health benefits),
iuraice, natural resources and enviomental ceaneup to transportatin
Social Security is by far the largest trust fund, followed by federal
employee returerent finds (civilian and military) and the Mediare trust
funds.

In the federal budget, the term trust food" neither means what it does for
a private tust fond nor idicates unque characteristics with the federal
budget The manager of a private trust has a fiduciary obligation to the
beneficiary and must manage the tOusts assets on behalf of that
beneficiary according to the slipulatorns of the trust. The manager camnot
unilateralbl alter the terms of that trust. In corast, the federal
govnnent both owns the assets of most trust foods and can, through
legislation, raise or lower the fiveas collections or payments, or alter the
purposes of the trust fund.

Urdike a private trust fund, which can set aside morney for the future by
increasing its assets, federal trust funds are not vehicles to park -re
savings for the fhture. They are simply budget accounting medaner
used to record receipts and expenitres earmarked for specific purps.
This is uelike state governments. which can park surpus resources in
real pension funds and other trust funds that are routinel rvested ir

'asetes (eg., readily marketable seCursties) outside the govenrsment
Under current law, when a federal trust fund like the HI trust fund runs a
surplus of payroll tax revenues over beneft payments, that surplus must
be invested in Treasury securities and used to meet current cash needs of
the government. These securities are an assettothe tnust fund, but they
are a claun on the Treasury. When a trust fund runs * cash deficit, as the
HI trust fund did between 1992 and 1998 it redeens these securiies to pay
benefit costs exceedig current payroll tax reeits. Medicare will be able
to do this until 2015 under current law when th Hi trust fund securities
are projected to be exasted. However, in order to redeem these
securities, the government as a whole mnust corme up with cash by

'W.W5 ts~ hbdre. 5e- il ,- rfl tob-. - fd A. d -a,5ermJyaalromeb-11o .shwdser arqiu
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imcreasing taxes, reducing spendig reducing projected surphises, or
borrowing more from tOe public if projected surphlses are not realized.

Sincee te trust fund's sectities constitute a legal claim against the
Treasury, increasing the balances of Treasury securities held by the HI
trust find would extend its solvency and increase the formal claim that HE
has onfr re general revenues. However, increasing the HI trust ftmd
balances alone, withiot utderlying reform, does nothing to make the
program more sustainable From a macro perspecive, the critical question
is not how much a trust fund has in assets, but whether the government as
a whole has the economic capacity to finance the bust fiud's claims to
pay benefits now and in the future and at what cost for other competing
clans for scarce resources. From a micro perspective, tOust funds can
provide a vital signaling fuctiorl for policyrnakers about underlying fiscal
imbalances in covered programs. However, extending a tust fund's
solvency without reforms to make the underying program more
suslaimable can obscure the warning signals that trust fimd balances
provide, thereby creating a false sense of security and delaying needed
reform.

Medicare's Financial
Condition

Medicare Is FIscaly
Unsustainable in the Long
Term

bithout mearinglld reform, the long-term financial outlook for the
Medicare program is bleak Under the Trustees' 1999 intermediate
projections. HI and Supplementary Medical Insurance (SMI) expenditires
taken together are expected to increase dramatically, rising from about 12
percent in 1699 to about a quarter of all federal revenues by nid-century,
even without adding to the benefit package. Over the same time frame,
Medicare's expenditures are expected to double as a share of the
economy, from 2.5 to 53 percent, as shown in figure 1.

Paowr-AXIM4a-521RPAe
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Flgur 1: Medicam Spending as a Poeme te OGiss Domestic PFc
(GDP) 1999 to 2073
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Absent reform, the financial burden of Medicare and Social Security on
future taxpayers becomes unsustainable. As figure 2 shows, the cost of
hse two progams combined would nearly double as ashare of the
payroll tax base over the long tern. Assuming no other changes, these
programs would constitute an unimaginable drain on the earnings of our
future workers.
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Fire 2: Sodal Security and Mediar HIl Coals -a Pernta ol Taxble
Payro, 1999 to 2074
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While the problems facing the Sodsl Security program are sigrficant,
Medicare's challenges are even more daunting. To bring Social Security
mito actuaoia balance today would require raising the payroll tax by 2.07
percentage ponla-a 17percent increase-whers the HI payroll tax weold
have to be raised by L46 percentage ponta-a 50-percent increase-to

sore actuarial balance to the HI trust fund. This analysis, moreover,
does not inoporate the financing challenges associated with the SU and
Medird progamns

When viewed from the perspectiv of the entire budget and the ecnonty,
te growth in Medicare and Social Security spending will become
progressively unsustainable over the longer tem. Our updated budget
simulations show that to move into the fiture without maldng changes in
the Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid programs i to enio, a sey
different role for the federal government Assuning, for examplee, dtt Itk
Congrss and the President adhere to the often-stated goal of sasing the
Social Secuity surpluses, our long-tenm model shows a world by 2030 in
which Social Security, Medicaue and Medicaid incresingly absohb
available reverues within the federal budgeL Under thin scenario, these
programs would req more than three-quarters of total federal reveie.
(See figS &) Iudgetary flexibility would be draticaly cm-natted and
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little room would be left for other federal spending prioties such as
national defense, the youang, imsructure and law enforeent.L

Foure 3: Cnpeellosm of SpesW* asa Share of GDP Under te _lksa
Non-Socl Smutty Sr SsSbimUon
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The levels of public saving assumed in the smulation exceed both US.
lhstorical levels and those sustained by most other countries we have
studied. E ,sentIly saving just the Social Security sarplus would
eliminate debt held by the public-sn outcome with benefits for both the
budget and the econony. But it would require sustam ed fiscal sacrifice
unlike any seen in Our modern experience. Under this simulation, debt
held by the public would not otiy be elininated the US. would be
investig federal surpluses in nongovernmental asets for several years.
Moreover, the levels of public saving astured in the sinulation will not by
themselves be enough in the long term to promote the Idnd of economic
growth to which we have become accustomed. Even asning these
significant and unprecedented levels of fiscal restraifover many yeats,
entitlement spending will still encumber an unsustainable share of feders
resources in the future.
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As with Sodal Sery, the progree absoeption of apsrter share of
the nti's resources for health ue is hn pan a efecton of the
increa ing growth in the elderly population, butMedic aSecco ti
rates also reect de escalation of heath cae at ratm wen exeeding
general rates of inflatloL Increases in the muW and quality of health
meservices tme been eled by te exPlosive grot ofical
tecloiku. Moreover, the actual costs of hal ce conmption are not
transparent 72rd-prty payers generally insuae comeame from2 te cot
of health mue deon. i traditoal Medi for example, the
of the cost-sharing pom, dedsged to curb the ue of sericesis
muted becaue about 8 peri of beneciares hmve sone fem of
supplemental health mue coverage (ucn as Medhg Inurance) that pays
these costs. Fbr these r m, among others, Medicare r s a much
grae an more complex fscal callenge then even Socal Secrity over
the loengerte

Medicare's Current
ograr and Financing

Structure

Under the amrent Medicare stucture, thne program l of two par
Medicares EHI Trust Ruina, also inown as part A, in fnuanced primarily by
payroll paid by worer and employers' SMW also Inwn as part B,
in financed largely through getral revenue Curenily, the Onandal
health of Medicare is often guged bythe solvency of the HE ausl fatn.
7l- mewre, however, presel an icomplete picture of tot program
solvency. In additdon, becameof thentureof federal tust fnidsthe HI
tWten d balances do not provide meaninfu infornation about program
sustainabllty-thnat in, the governent's fiscal caparity to pay beneft
when the programs cash inflows fll below benefi epenses

The 1999 Trtees' arnnal report sowed that Medi s HI componet
was, on a rash badS, i the red from 1992 to 1999; In fiscal year IBM
emarked payroll - coVred only 89 permit ofII spending. Although
the OfIce of Managemnt and Budget has recemly reported a $12 billion
cash surplus for the II program inf l year 1599 due to lower than
eperted program oas, the Trustees report Issued in Mach 1999
projected ctontned cash deficits for the HI avrus Sand (See fig. 4.)
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Figue 4 Fknumdl Outlook of the Hospital lnsueace Trust Fund 1990 to
2025
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Much of the public debate focuses on trust fund balances-and the 1999
Trstees' report estimates that the I trust fnd will remain solvent
through 2D15. However, the more unportant measure is the net cash
impact of the tunst fund on the government as a .hole From this
perspective, when the HI trust fund has an annual cash deficit, as it did
from 1992 through 1998, Medicare is a net claimant on the Treasutya
threshold that Social Security is not currently expected to reach until 2014.
To finance these cash deficitsa Medicare drew on its special isuse Treasury
securities acquired during the years when the program generated a cash
surphl In essence, for Medicare to 'redeemn its securities, the
government must raise taxes, cut spending for other programs, or reduce
projected surphmes. Ffgure S depicts the relationship of the I trust fund
to the unified budget and the general fund under current law when the
trust hfnd has a cash surphls.
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Flue 5: Hospital Insurance Trst Fund Flow Under Currnt Law
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In c cntkaw to Hl SMI, also known as pat B, is fianced through
revenues and baulday preniums 7he history of SM! firing
fistatesw dthe cltesOf maintaining fisca discipline. Originally the
part B prunu was xl at a leve to fnance 50 percent Of SUI program

s. However, lMm than 10 years lar, dte method foraitilg the SMI
phuto was tied to diasges in the cost odhvng resulting in preithos
dropping below 25 percint of program mmn tInder curn law dhie
pre um is raw set at 25 percent of program coid. with geneeal revrns
paying die rmnairg 75 percent

Currafy tde finadal health oldie enire Medicare program is generally
paged bythe solvency of lde HI truslt nd-not dmimbalance between
total program reve and toal program apending (both lU and SMI.
astly I tro hud aolvency Hs an hxcnpiete measu, and aince SMI is

xoected to grow tbaterdn HI in di coming decles die HE ul st fad
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risks becoming an ncreasng inadequate signal of future fiscal
imbalances Tis measure could in fact become misleading if additional
general revenue were used in program financing

When outays outstip revenues in the HE fund, it is tempting to shift some
expendlbues to SML Such coat siditng extends the solvency of the Hl
Trust Fund but does nothing to address the fundamntall finacal health
of the progran Worse, it mas the problem and may cause fiscal
imbalances to go unnoticed. For example, in 1997 the Balanced Budget Act
modified the home health benft, whidi resulted in shifting a portion of
home health spending from the HI tnust fubmd to SI Although this shift
extended HI tug fund solvency, it Increased the diaw on general
revenues in SMI while generatmig little net savings. Ultimately, the critical
question is not how much a tust finmd has in assets, bin whether the
government as a whole can afford the promised benefits now and is the
fhture and at what cost to other claims on scarce resoures.

Use of General Funds
in Medicare Reform
Raises Design Issues

A consensus appears to be emerging that substantive financing and
programmatic reforms are necessary to put Medicare on a sustainable
footing for the future. The current Medicare program, without
improvenents, in illlsuited to serve uture generations of seniors and
eligible disabled American On the one hand, the program in fiscally
unsustainable in its present form, as the disparity between program
expenditures and program revenues is expected to widen dramatically in
the coming year. On the other, the progran is outmoded in tO it has not
been able to adopt modern, market-based management toob, and its
benefit package contains gaps in desired coverage. Thu, while financial
questions loom, presure is mounting to update Medicare's outdated
benefit design. However, doing so carries with it the potendial to
exacerbate Medicare's spending trajectory.

Given the aging of our society and the increasing cost of modem medical
technology, it is inevitable that the demands on the Medicare program will
growV The National Bipartism Commission on the Future of Medicare
noted that the program wil require additional resources as the percent of
the population eligible for beendits increases. One major uncertainty in
Mediclae's future financing needs, the Commission noted, is the inability
to predict the evolution of the health care delivery system orthe irpact
that technology will have on health care costs At the same time the
Comuission em phasised the urgent need for refonns tha will slow the
growth in Medicare spending
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Consider the case of prescription drug coverage. In L965, when the
Medicare program was first established, outpatient prescription drugs
were not nearly as important a component of health care as they are now.
Used appropriately, pharmaceuticals can cure diseases, improve quality of
life, and substitute for more expensive services in some cases. Most
private insurance options recognize these advantages by including
pharmaceutical coverage in their benefit packages. Many seek to similarly
modernize Medicare's benefits. However, this desired expansion comes at
a time when prescription drug spending is increasing rapidly. From 1993 to
1998, prescription drug spending grew at an average annual rate of 12.4
percent compared with 5 percent average annual growth in health care
expenditres overalL A recent study has suggested that expanding
Medicare's benefit package to include prescription dugp could add
between 72 and 10 percent annually to total program costs,' and CBO
estimates the cost of the President's proposed prescription drug benefit at
$149 billion in additional federal spending between 2003 and 2010.'
Although the case for adding a prescription drug benefit to Medicare is
appealing any benefit expansion needs to be targeted, include appropriate
cost controls, and other program reforms that will begin to cloe the gap
between existing prosised and funded benefits.

Given the size of Medicare's projected funding needs, it is realistic to
expect that reforms to bring down future costs will have to proceed in an
incremental and iterative Eashion Comprehensive Medicare reform
cannot, once implemented, be put on automatic pilot. Recent experience
Inmplemeiting changes shows that reform is a dynanuc process requiring
viglance and flelibility.

Last year, when the Comptroller General testified before the Congress on
the firiancing of the mI trust fund, he said that additional general revenues
may very well be necessary, but such a change would represent a marked
departure from payroll tax financing with implications that warrant
explicit and serious debate.$ Leading reform proposals that address
comprehensive reform such as those of the President and Breaux-Frist
include the use of general funds as part of their financing mechanisms.
While some precedent esista for the use of general funds in federal tnst
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funds, we need to ask how such general fund infusions can be stuctured
so as to facilitate, not impede, needed reform and fiscal discipline.

The proposed changes to Medicare financing raise some important issues
that are not unique to the Medicare program but anse whenever general
revenues are counmigled with other types of revenues such as payroll
taxes and beneficiary premiums in a federal ust funld. Whatever the
financing structure of Medicare, a continuing need will exist for a signal of
future fiscal imbalances to alert policymakers of the need to take tumely
and prudent action. In addition, some consideration should be given to a
process that could guard against the risk that growing program finarndal
needs will routinely be met with additional general fnd infusions, thereby
further mortgaging the future and crowding out other national needs Such
a process could also be used to periodically resiess the nux of differing
sources of program financing

In the remainder of this testimony I would like to examine design issues
raised by leading reform proposals expanded use of general revenue,
focusing on the implications for program fiscal discipline and
consequences for the unified budget

The President's Proposal The President's proposal in intended to make Medicare more efficient,
modernize the benefit package, and extend the program s long term
solvency The proposal consists of several programmatic changes Private
health plans would set their own prenmiuns for a standard package of
benefits, competing on the basis of price and quality Beneficiaries who
joined relatively inexpensive plans would pay little or nothing Those who
joined relatively expensive plans would pay more. The system is intended
to make beneficiaries more sensitive to the cost consequences of their
decisions. The proposal maintains the traditional Medicare fee-for-seice
program and includes measures intended to improve its efficiency and
strengthen future financing' The proposal also includes a prescription
drug benefdt
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In addition the proposal would earmark a portion of the projected non-
Social Security surpluses for Medicare. According to the Office of
Management and Budget, the proposal would use $432 billion, or 68
percent of the projected on-budget surpluses, over the next 10 years for
Medicare. Of the $432 billion, $299 billion (40 percent of the onbudget
surplus) would be Oarisferred to the II trust fund and used to reduce debt
held by the public. Te proposal would use $98 billion of projected on-
budget surpluses to pay for the proposed prescription drug benefit. The
remaining $35 billion would be used to establish a reserve fund This fund
is to be used for debt reduction or, in the event that the President and the
Congress agree, for a policy that provides protections against catastrophic
drug costs for Medicare beneficiaries or policies that otherwise strengthen
the Medicare program

The proposed transfer of surpluses would extend the solvency of the HI
trust fund fron 2015 to 2025 and preserve the divided financing structtre
(HI and SMI). It would not, however, address the sustainability of the
Medicare program and may, in fact, serve to decrease the likelihood of
needed reform. The transfer would also represent a significant departure
in how HI is financed. istablished as a payroll tax funded program, HI
would now recerve an explicit grant of fends ftom general revenues not
supported by uderlying payroll tax receipts. Tat is, the value of
securities held by the HI trust fund would exceed that supported by earlier
payroll tax surpluses, and these additional securities would constitute a
new claim on the general fund for the future. Figure 6 depicts the flow of
funds for the MH program under the President's proposaL
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Figure 6: Hosptal Insurance Trust Fund Flow Under the Presldre
Pil
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According to the Adninistration, the umderbtng rationale for the tnrsfers
is that Medicare should be guaranteed a share of the benefits resulting
from the fiscal improvement that debt reduction and lower interest costs
would bring abouL

With regard to its more general budgetary significance, the Presidenfs
proposal is part of a broader uutiative that would save a mauor share of the
surplus, including all of the Social Security surplus, to reduce debt held by
the public. According to the Administration's projections, tis initiative
will reduce interest payments from $230 billion in 1999 to nearly zero in
2013 when publicly held debt would be virtually elimrnated. The reduction
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in publicly held debt proposed by the President would confer significant
short- and longterm benefts to the budget and the economy. Our work on
logerWnm budget outlooks illustrates the benefits of ta surpluses
for debt reductlon. Today, interest on the debt represents the third largest
expenditure m the federal budge Reducing the publicy held debt reduces
these costs, freeing up budgetary resources for other progranunatic
priorities. For the economy, lowering debt increases national saving and
frees up resources forprivate investment. Ths in turn lends to stronger
economic growth and higher icromes over the long tesm.

The am of the imbalances between Medicare's outlays and payroll tax
revenues for the HI program miy well jstify the need for additionaI
financing from general revenues. However, the mechanisri the President
has proposed entails significant risks if considered on its own without
being coupled to rDfonuD Indeed, I would note that the President has also
included certain reforms as part of his proposal Without underlying
reform, increasing the HI trust fund balances would do nothing to make
the program-H or SMI-more sustainable. In fact, the transfer would
interfere with the signaling fimunct that bust fund mechanisms can serve
for policymakers about underlying fiscal imbalances in covered programs.
The greatest risk is that the proposed transfer will reduce the sense of
urgency that impending toust ftnd bankruptcy provides to policytnakers
by artificially extending the solvency of the HI program through 2025-
well into the peak of the baby boomers' retirement. Furthermore, the SMI
portion of Medicare, projected to grow even faster than III, is unaffected
by this transfer.

This isa major change inthe underlying theoretical design of the HI
program. Whether you believe it is a major change in reality depends on
what you assume about the likely future use of general revenues under the
current circurtanceas For exmeple, current projections are that the HI
trust fund will exhaust its securities to pay the full promised benefits in
2015 If you believe that this shortfall would be made up with general
funds when the time came, then the shift embedded in the President's
proposal merely makes that explicitd It however, you believe that there
would be changes in the benefit or tax structure of the fund unstead, then
the President's proposal represents a very big change. In this case, less of
the longterm shortfall would be addressed through future changes in the
HIE program itself and more would be financed through higher taxes or
spending cuts elsewhere in the federal budget as a whole. Again, we have
recognized that the President has now coupled his financing proposal with
substantive Medicare refors. It is critical that these two elements not be
severed
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Another issue the proposal raises is whether the transfers would be made
regardless of whether the expected budget surpluses are actually realized.
The amourns to be transferred apparently would be written into law as a
fixed dollar amount rather than as a percent of the actual on-budget
surplus m any given year. These transfers would have a claim on future
general revenues even if the actual on-budget surplus fell below the
amount specified for the transfers. It is important to emphasize that any
proposal to allocate surpluses is vulnerable to the risk that those projected
surpluses may not materialize. Proposals malking permanent changes to
use the surplus over a long period are especially vulnerable to thi risk

The Breaux-Frist Proposal Like the President's, the Breaux-Frist proposal (S. 1895) would effect both
structural and substantive change to Medicare financing Breaux-Frist
addresses the principal elements of reform using a competitive premium
approach to contain costs and modernize program benefits.

10
The proposal

would also eliminate the HI trast fund by merging it with SMI to create a
single unified Medicare trust fund. This change would eliminate the
potential for cost shifting between the two programs as well as the we of
the YU trust fund as a measure of program solvency. Instead, the proposal
would establish a new concept for measuring "programmatic insolvency'
as the point at which general fund contributions exceed 40 percent of total
program expenditures. Under Breaux-Frbst the Trustees would be
required to report annually on the percentage of total expenditures
financed by general fund contributions and identify the first fiscal year Cif
any) in which the program was projected to become 'programnmatically
insolvent" Congressional approval would then be required to authorize
any additional contributions to the Medicare trWst fund.

In these and certain other respects, the Breaux-Frist proposal
incorporated recomraendations made by the National Bipartisan
Comnussion on the Future of Medicare. The Commission called attention
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to the inadequacy of th I trust fud as a n ne of total program
solvwncy, noing that the portion of Medicare expenditures paid by genenl
fonds has increased over time relative to the share paid by payroll t
and beneficiary premiums. According to the Commission, a new measure
of aolvency was needed that would couple the uncertainty inherent m the
task of gaug program finanrcin in light of the difficulty in predicting
utue health care technology with the real need for the public to evahlate
the cost of Medicare and how we should done to hfnd this program over
time _

Ihe 40tpercen tthresold for general flmd contibutions propoaed by
Breaux-Fst would provide a mechandint that would require polcymakers
to revst Medicare reform if program financing denan comue to grow
m te cong decde as the propoton of te populati lgib for
benefits grows. Ibin mechanism could prompt fAire Coresses to
periodically revisit Medicare financines and cat needed reforms. hn
concept the use of a threshold hohde the potential to enhance future
federal budgety flexibility by calling attention when Medicare's share of
general revenues is about to ex specified leve f coupled with lan
effective oversight proces, a threshold mechandsm could also pronpt
Congress to de the appropriate proportions of genesal fnd
contributicon, payroll taxer, and prem n for Mediare financing is the
contc of contemporary economic and budgetay environmenta.

Curmentspendingprqection ohow diat abent reform that addressen total
program cost. this lIit would be reached is less than 10 year (See fi 7.)
There data undeascore the need for reform to hncle appropriate
mesues of fiscal surtainahility as well as a credible proceas to gve
policmakem time warning when fiscal targets are in diger of being
overshot
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Figure 7: Projected FundIng Gap Under a 40Urcent Thredwid for _
RevFnue Cenurlailana
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Designing a Threshold for
General Fund
Contributions

As I discussed earier, the introducton of geaeral revenue financing to
trust fimd progms nraises some important desin isues one of which is
that such financing interferes with the signaling ftntdion that truh t
fund account structure provides Accordingly, it would be desirable to pot
in place some mechanism to cosain general revenue contribution at
least to signal that they are growingand ought to be addressed. Both
Breauxt-Fist and the President s proposals include elements designed to
moderate future Medicare spending but their approaches are undested. It
would be Iruniden to adopt a fnancing strueure relying on general
revenues without a mechanism to gauge speding and revenums and sound
an early warning If policy course corrections are warranted.

The Breaux-Fist approach would deem the tnat fumd programinaically
insolvent' if the general revenue trusnfer needed to make paymems
exceeded 40 percent of total Medicare experse for the fiscal year. While
this establishes a 'trigger for insolvency, it does not specib what would
happen if insolvency occurs Both a tUrgger and some resuting specified
course of action would be necessary to ensure that imbalances between
tust fund receipts and payments are addressed before they become an
unending drain on general revenues

Given that Medicare cost growth has generally been faster than growth in
the rest of the budget, a tgger that permits the dollar amoun of general

P nAENrDr0o -Ir_" t2



65

revene inanng to float upward as Medicare elpoenieS uxse would
aow measngy lrger shares of general revenues IFom other
government programs To avoid this potentialy uiencutbered draw on
generaI revenme a number of different indicators might be explored as
possible triggers to actron. For example, a tigger could be defined Is
when the general revenue transfer reaches some specified percent of total
federal revenus. uch a trigger could limit general revenue support to a
certain Dshre of federal revenue rather than lelling it gmw at the same rate
as Medicare epses as in Breaux-Fist. Other possible tuigers could be
aspecfiedfoor in the trust fund, such as the balnce falling below I
yeass worth of paymenta the percentge of gross domestic product
devoted to Medicare; or program spendmig per enrolee.

Whater the trigger, the key question would be what happens when the
trigger limits re reached. Oe approach in designg such a trigger would
be to couple it with specified actions to occur if the trgger is reached. A
hard trigger would include specific provisons that would automatically

go into effect if the trigger is reached. Perhaps mo realistically, a sofW
trigger could require the Congress or the President to take some ation or
to re-am acceptance of the Medicare cost growth and provide
edditional general revenues to cover it. This would at least ensure that the
Congress and the President periodicall review and decide how to address
cost growth if it occrs,

Several alternatives might be considered for imptementing such a trigger.
For exme, reaching a tngger could require the President to propose
how to deal with the grwth and the Congress to vote on the proposa,
either accepting it or developing an alternative. Or the congressional
budget process could be used to require the Congress to deal with
Medicare cost growth by establishing a point of order Againt a budget
resolhtion that includes a Medicare spending path thtm exceeds a specified
trigger mes. Raising the point of order could require the Congress to
propose changes to Medicare to bring it within the specified mearure or
vote to accept the cost growth. If program changes are desird,
reconciation insitrucons could be included in the budget resolution. The
President would be brought into the process as it progressed because
changes to Medicare would require enacnnent of a law In fact, the current
budget process conteins a similar point of order against worsening the
finrania condition of the Social Security trust funds

Discipline cannot be instilled by a process change alone; leaderS must be
conimmtted to enforcing discipline for it to be effective. The tmst fnod
mechanism has shown th when such processes ormecanism re
viewed s credible, they can help focus the debate and promote tiely
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actions. If the signaling feature of trust funds isto be weakned, by general
revenue ijections, it Ls imperative that some other process discpline be
developed, either as I have suggested or im some other way. We will be
happy to work with your staff to frither develop any of the ideas I hae
mentioned or others that may be proposed to injeco the tyneceay
discipline.

Concluding In determining how to reform the Medtcare program, much is at stal-Observatios *not only the future of Medicare itself but also ahming the natons fuxtureObservati ons fiscal flexiblity to pursue other imzportant nationl ngoals and progams. As
the Comptroller General has said, the greatest risk lies in doing nohdng to
mnprove the program s long-term sustamability or, wre, in adopting
changes that may aggravate the longt4erm financial outlook for the
program and the budget.

It is my hope that we will think about the unprecedented challenge facing
future generations in our agong soiety. Relievingtii of some of the
burden of today's financing cm ients would help lf tis
geneations fiduciay responsibility. It would also preserve some capacity
to make their own choices by strengthening both the budget and the
economy they inheit While not ignoring todays needs and demands, we
should remember that surpluses can be used as an occasion to promote
the transition to a more sustainable future for our children and
grandchildren. While reducing debt is important, debt reduction alone will
be insufficient to secure our economic futurem We need to view this period
of projected prosperity as an oppotunity to address the structual
imbalances in Medicare Social Security and other entitlenten programs
before the approaching demographic tidal wave makes the imbalances
more dramatic and meaningful reform less feasible.

The bottom line is that surpluses represent both an opportunity and an
obligation. We have an opportunity to use our unprecedented economic
wealth and fiscal good fortime to address today's needs but an obligation
to do so in a way that improves the prospects for future generaions. This
generation has a stewardship responsibility to future generations to
reduce the debt burden they will Inheit, to provide a strong foundation for
future economnic growth, and to ensure that future commitments are both
adequate and affordable. Prudence requires maldng the tough choices
today while the economy is healthy and the woriforce is relatively larg
National saving pays future dividends over the long term but only if
meaningful reform begns soon. Entitlement reform is best done with
considerable lead time to phase in changes and before'the changes that
are needed become dramatic and disruptive. The prudent Use of the
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nation s currel and praected budget surpluses combimed with
mearangrul Medicare ad Social Securirty program ronns am help
adiene bot of these goals

Mr. Chairman and Members of te. Commniuee, this condudes my prepared
staterene. I will be hay to arnswer any quesons you may have

(MM) U
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The CHAIRmAN. Dr. Steuerle.

STATEMENT OF C. EUGENE STEUERLE, SENIOR FELLOW, THE
URBAN INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. STEUERLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a privilege to
speak before you and Senator Breaux today.

Let me also add that I have had the opportunity over time to
work directly and indirectly with the two gentlemen on my right
and with their staffs, and I believe they are among the finest in
Government and truly add meaning to the term "public servant."
As a member of the baby boom generation, I grew up with individ-
uals who, whether conservative or liberal, considered themselves
idealists when it came to the role of the Federal Government.
Today this cohort has come into full power as members of the labor
force, the business community, the White House, and the Congress
itself.

It is ironic that the legacy that baby boomers would now be-
queath is one in which almost the sole purpose of the Federal Gov-
ernment would be to care for their own consumption needs in re-
tirement.

I do not believe this legacy is intended. It is largely the con-
sequence of laws written decades ago that pretend to determine al-
most all the spending priorities for this Congress as well as for fu-
ture generations. In particular, it is the consequence of designing
Social Security and health programs so that they grow forever fast-
er than the economy without regard to factors that determine the
number of taxpayers and beneficiaries.

The total economic burden of this entitlement system depends
mainly on how much national and governmental resources it ab-
sorbs over time. According to both the administration and the Con-
gressional Budget Office, Social Security, Medicare and Medicaid
together are estimated to rise from about 40 percent of revenues
today to almost 90 percent in the future, as is shown on the graph
to my immediate left.

While much of this growth occurs once the baby boomers start
retiring, the share of revenues available for other domestic prior-
ities is already-I repeat, already-in a state of decline. In my
view, it would not be helpful simply to pre-commit or earmark
more revenues to try to catch up to promised spending that itself
may not be viable.

If reform were to involve the building of a viable and balanced
system unlikely to rely upon future deficit spending, a case could
be made that general funds be used to pay for a part of that re-
form. Unique problems and needs, in particular the demographic
problems that the chairman of the Federal Reserve just spoke
about, sometimes require an infusion of funds. If reform also means
that people work longer or save more, they will also contribute
more tax dollars that can be shared among various societal needs.

Certainly, when reform proposals are compared, all the changes
in the budget that they achieve, including an increase in general
revenues, need to be compared on a consistent basis. This was one
of the recommendations of the Technical Panel on Social Security
that I recently chaired.
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Unfortunately, the upcoming decline in workers relative to retir-
ees is not just a problem of financing the Social Security. It also
affects Medicare. It affects Medicaid long-term care expenses. But
it also affects education, environmental programs, defense, and
every other budget item as well. More work as we live longer, I be-
lieve, will inevitably be one of the adjustments we will make as a
society, one way or the other. But if we live longer, we also have
obligations to help pay for public goods other than transfer pay-
ments made to those in old age. Once again, then, I conclude that
any general revenue transfer should not be made perpetual in na-
ture but should help finance the transition to a balanced system.

I must confess that it is hard to be a purist about general reve-
nue financing. Programs for the elderly and non-elderly are already
partially financed directly and indirectly out of general revenues,
and I list many of these mechanisms in my testimony. Despite
moderate temporary surpluses in some trust fund programs for the
elderly, these programs as a whole would be running substantial
deficits if their sources of general revenues were not counted.

Despite the many general revenue sources already used for elder-
ly and near-elderly programs, a good case can be made that the re-
maining tie between taxes and benefits as reflected in the concept
of trust fund balances is a source of fiscal discipline and does help
prevent further deficit financing, at least in Social Security.

It is possible, of course, that some general fund transfers now
might encourage more short-run saving by Government, reducing
future interest costs. In the administration's proposal, success de-
pends on transferring bonds to Social Security in a way that would
effectively reduce current non-Social Security spending and/or tax
reduction by the amount of additional bonds turned over today.
Then, later, the additional interest and principal paid from Treas-
ury to Social Security would again reduce the measure of non-So-
cial Security surplus, further reducing-at least, they hope-the
tendency to spend it.

Let us be clear. Neither the administration nor the Congress at
this point is contemplating saving more than current law already
implies. On the contrary, both anticipate a significant reduction in
what used to be called the primary deficit, now the primary sur-
plus-that is, those items of the budget that exclude interest. Thus,
both sides of the aisle are considering how to remove discretion
from future Congresses by trying to allocate today future surpluses
expected for tomorrow, usually before those surpluses are realized
and before the needs of tomorrow are fully known.

The administration's proposal attempts somehow to put future
Presidents and Congresses under a regime where the accounting
switch or bond transfers will lead to a smaller measures of the non-
Social Security surplus in exchange for a smaller measure of future
Social Security deficits. The net result, however, is that it creates
confusion in both discretionary and entitlement spending accounts.
Funds available for discretionary spending appear smaller, but-dis-
cretionary spending is already projected at what most believe to be
unrealistically low levels of total revenues. Social Security, in turn,
appears to be running smaller deficits than when its own-source
revenues are compared to expenditures.
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In summary, if more general revenues are used for Social Secu-
rity reform, I conclude that they should either finance some tem-
porary transition to a sustainable system or a general revenue pro-
gram related to private pensions or a well-designed retirement sav-
ing program.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Steuerle follows:]
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Mr. Cairman and Members ofthe Comminee:

As a member of the baby boom geneation, I grew up with iidividual;s who, whher conservative or
libeal, considered themselves idealists when it came to the role of the federal government They might

have disagreed over the optimal size of goverrmoent or the degree of taxation, hut they did believe that
goverenmsent should save its citis well and should promote civil rights, defelnd against totalitarianis,
and provide opportunity, especially to the poor Today this cohort has come into fuUl power a members of

the labor fore, of the business cammuniMy, of the White House, and of Congress itself It is iruonc that the
legacy that baby boonien, would now bequeath is on in wrhich almort the sole piapose of thefederal
gownrnen would be to carefor their own connanypton needs in retirrment.

I do not believe this legacy is intended. Yet it would come about under cu=rent law, under the Prsidentfs
proposals, and under many of the Repoblican and Danocratc budget afternatives now being considered in
Congress. It is largely the cnsequence of laws written decades ago that pretend to determine almost all of
the spending priorities for this Congress, a wel as for future generations. It particular, it is the

consequicr of desnin Social Security and health programs so tha they forever grow fLster than the
economy, without regard to changes in fertility and mortality rates and other fitutori that determine the
numnbers of taxpayes and beneficiaries.

The total economic burden of tha endtitlasat system depends mainly on how much of national and
governmental resources it absorbs over time. As a tter of economics, diffaen financing options may
have only moderate effects on that burre. According to both the Admistration and the Congressional
Budget Office, Socal Security, Medicare, and Medictid together are estimated to rise from about 40
percent of revenres today to about 90 percent in the futum While much of this growth occurs once the
baby boomers start retiring, the share of revenues available for other domestic priorties is already in a state
of decline. In my view, it would not be helpfui rimppy to pre-comrnit or errmark more revenues to try to
catch up to pmmised spending that itsef may not be viable. Such a we of general revenues could misilead,
deter attnton to atcity's greatest needs, and detay any refutes effotts required.

If refute were toiravo've the building of a viable ad balanced system unlkely to rely upon future deficit
speding, on the other hand, a case could be made that general funds be wsed to 'pay' fur part of that
refurm Even then, I would urge a great deal of cti Broadly speaking in the presence of reaL refour,
the prmy tquestion awitche frum one of rustainabiity amd balance to wheher the sautucre we end up
with years down the road reprsents good budgt, expenditure, amd tax policy Spceding general revenucs
temporarily to attain a taiable Social Security system, for instance, still mea- not spending general
revenmes on education, or the enviromnent, or defense. However, unique problems and needs sometimes
requrre an infusion of f6Lds. If refue also mesna that people work longer or save moe, then tey will also
contibute more tax dollars that cmn be shared among various societal need But earmarking gener-l
revenues - especially if the esrmarking is perpetual, rither than temporary -moms telling future
Congresses that they can't ever allocate some share of general revenum for other purposes

Earmarked general revemUIes in program that prtends to wte its own tRx source amd engages in trust fumd
aceomting, moreover, n confusing. It can esily encourage deficit financing - perhaps permanent deficit
financing - of the program. Tbereftce I conclude that if general funds are -ad, they should fluance some
particular program itself (ceg., a waokable type of reirement savinga account or Some private pensio
incentive) or temporarily finance movement to some new regime, but not be made a permanent part of a
trust fund program supposedly financed out of its own revenue source

Suppose, however, that there is an increase in revenues; due to more work - eg., under a reftem that
involves some increese in the retirement age. It would be tempting to allocate all of those additional

5i2s txi 5 AiI ds



74

geneal revnues to Scal Security. Certainly, when reform proposal are compared all the changes in the
budget that they achieve, including any increases in general revenues, need to be compared on a con t
basis This was one of the recommendations of the Technical Panel on Social Security that I recently
chaired. Unfortunately, the upcoming decline in workers relative to retirees is not just a problem of
financing for Social Security. It also affects Medicare. It affects Medicaid long-term care eapems. But it
also affects education, environmental progisn, defense, and every other budget item as well. More wotk
as we live longer, I believe, will inevitably be one of the adjustments we will make as a society, one way or
the other. But if we five longer, we also have obligations to help pay for public goods other than transfer
payments in old age. Once agam, then, I conclude that any general revenue transfer should not be made
perpenial in nature, but should help finance the transition to a balanced system

Bacground - A Hybrid System Aledy

It in difficult, however, to be a purist about general revenue financing. Programs for the elderly and
near-elderly are already partially financed directly and indirectly thiroujgh general reve Examples
include: the financing of Part B of Medicare out of general revenues; the transfer at times of benefits from
Medicare Part A to Part B to that Part A appears more solvent; the expansion of long-term care for the
elderly within Medicaid (or, as the President proposes, with income tax credits) rather than as part of a
broader reform of the health care benefit package offered as a whole to the elderly; the use of Supplenental
Security Income (551) to pay for some transfers to low-income retirees even though other large transfers
occur within Social Security, the income tax exemption for one-half of Social Security taxes paid, along
with the exemption of most Social Security benefits from income taxation; and the transfer to Social
Security of income taxes (general revenues) paid on benefits on the basis of a very generous fiomula for
calculating what is paid. In fact, despite moderate temporary *surplusesa in some Trust Funds, programs
for the eldedy today would be running substantial deficits if these sources of general revenues were not
counted,

Historically. Social Security has also had some general revenue infusions to cover the cost of military
service wage credits (1956), transitional benefits for those aged 72 and older with fewer than three quarters
of coverage (1966), wage credits for U.S. citizen internees of Japanese ancestry (1972), and for taxes
which would have been collected on deemed post-1956 military service wage credits (1983).

Despite the many general revenue sources already used in elderly and near-elderly programs, a good case
can be made that the remaining tie between taxes and benefits, as reflected in the concept of trust fund
balances, is a source of fiscal discipline and does help prevent further deficit flnancing, at least in Social
Security. Reform in 1983 would be an example ofbenefit reductions and tax increases forced by the
projected inability of trust fund revenues to meet trust find obligations. The trust fund concept and the
calculation of trust fund imbalance also seams to be a driving force for reforming Social Security today.

General Fund Transfer In the Absence of Peform

In the absence of reform aimed at achieving a balanced system, general fiund transfes might actually
discourage making the tough choices required If so, they would likely add to long-term deficits both in the
unified budget and in Social Security, Medicare, or other programs receiving the transfers. In the case of
Social Security, general fund transfers with no overall reform would reinforce the misconception that the
program has significant assets with which to pay out its liabilities. In fact, it is mainly a cash flow system
with a very temporary modest cash surplus during the short period when the baby boom bust population of
the Depression and World War 11 moves into tie retirement population.

Merely making an additional transfer from the governments left hand (Treasury) to its right hand (Social
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Security) - over and above any surplus accruing between taxes and benefit -masks too much. The aimple
fct is that futuretaxpayers must cover the cost ofthe interst and principal on any gift oftbonds from
Treasury to Social Security.

The lsme of Saving

It is possible, of cowuse, that some gerl fund transfers now might encourage more short- run saving by
government - reducing future interest costs. This is one of the arguments used by the Administratiot. In its
own proposal, success depends upon transring bonds to Social Sennity in a way that would effectively
reduce current non-Social Security spending and/or tax reduction by the amount of additional bonds turned
over today. Then, later, the additional interest and principal paid frin Treasury to Social Security would
again reduce the measure of non-Socld Security surplus, further reducing the tendency to spend it. Much
confusion reigns over this proposal, but consider it in two pieces. First, bond transfers today would be
treated almost like current expenditures, so that when Congress aims for targets like a zero-deficit in the
non-Social Security budget, less will be left over fur other tax cuts or spending items. Second, over the
long-run the same amount of resources is required for Social Security and other entitements, only now
more is earmnrked through tie additional interest and principal lowed to Social Security because of the
bond transfer. Any curent saving will also reduce tie interest costs, thus leaving a tiny bit more for other
purposes down the road. Also not to be forgotten here is that the Administration proposes to subsidize
retirement saving accounts also attempts to direct some of the current surplus toward encouraging saving
relative to alternative budget ues.

We must distinguish, however. between the sbort-run issue of how to limit surplus spending now with the
longer-rtn issue of how future Presidents and Congresses might be constrained. Let's be clear neither the
Admsinistration nor Congress at this point is contenplating saving more than current law implies. On the
contrary, they anticipate a significant reduction in what used to be called the primary surplus or deficit
(which excludes interest). Thus, both sides of the aisle are considering how to remove discretion flme
future Congresses by trying to allocate today fiture surpluses expected for tomorrow - usually before
those surpluses are realized and before the nerds of tomorrow are fully known.

The Adminismrations proposal also attenpts somehow to put future Presidents and Congresses under a
regime where the accounting switch or bond transfers will lead to a smaller measure of the non-Social
Security surphus in exchange for a smaller measure of future Social Security deficits. The net result,
however, is that it creates confusion for both discretionary and entitlemen spending. Funds available for
discretionary spending appear smaller, but diseretionary spending is aleady projected at what most believe
to be unrealistically low shares of total revenues (see Figure). Social Security, in turn, appears to be
running smaller deficits than when own-source revenues we compared to expenditures.

Other Structiral Issues Raised When Soidal Seesrtty and Other Entitlements Are Fbsaneed by
General Revenues

If genral revenue fnancipg were to become more parvasive, other important public finance issues will
come to the fore. Although these issues have received scant attention, movement toward general revenue
financing would almost assuredly force future Congresses to address them as wall.

Shoadaind b al's Social Secab y benefits be bared on his or her own contibulowr or earnirgs
sviect to Social Secuity tax?

Advocates of todays Social Security system have long argued that benefits we an earned right because

ones Social Security taxes helped pay for those benefits. Although never strictly carect, general revenue
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financing cleanly breaks the relationship between benefits and taxes on earnings alone. The more finnual
introduction of ignificant general revenue financing irto Social Security would shift public seniment
further toward viewing the system as a trnsfer program rather than a program paid for out of
contributions.' The Administration, moreover, has hinted in the past that some of the remaining

imbalances in Social Security (and Medicare) could be met by further gifts of bonds from Treasury beyond
what they have proposed. Hence it suggests that the general revenue financing door can be opened even
fiuther by this or later Congreases. In a system of transfers from genral revenues, the notion that one is
entitled to some benefit because he or she has paid a mandate withers away.

An example of the type of issue that will aise is whether or not Social Security should be means-tested.
Many transfer programs financed out of general revenues are means-tested. While I generally conclude that
means-testing of a substantial portion of the elderly population is hard to police, could be considered
degrading, and would discourage saving for retirement, it is among those options likely to be put on the
table once general revenue financing becomes more prevalent.

Wiat is the rght tax?

Another important public finance question is what is the appropriate tax or combination of taxes to support
old age programs - wage taxes, income taxes, or consumption taxes. Although we have already noted
many exceptions, a wage tax is still considered the appropriate source of revenues for Social Security and
Medicare. General revenue financing re-opens this debate. As only one exmnple, a case can be made for
consumption taxation vis-a-vis wage taxation ift as projected, we continue on a path where larger and
larger portions of Social Securtty and Medicare recipients consume at higher rates than many of the
workers who pay for those transfers By the same token, it is doubtful as a matter of simplicity - yes, there
are a few of us left who care about simplitity - that one would want to add yet another tax system onto the
ones we already have.

Sumasry

In summary, we have only begun our jouney toward a domestic policy in which our children are allowed
some choice and discretion as to what their government will do. Getting our budget into surphis after years
of large deficits has been a positive development, but only a step along the way. We still have in place laws
that would obligate the children of today to pay almost all of their future federal taxes as transfers to
support the consumption of their parents. This is not a recipe for efficient or citizen-led government The
path we are on, I believe, is already deterting us from allocating goverament resources to societis most
pressing needs.

Done the right way, the infusion of some general revenues into a Social Securityrefot package might
help deal with some of the political pain of attaining a batanced and sustainable system Certain more
saving by government - or limited reduction in projected surpluses - is also a prudent move. Development
of ideas such as subsidized retirement saving aceounts, just like other individual account proposals, offe.s
the prospect of addressing the very poor distribution of pnvate pension wealth in society.

Nonetheless, additional general revenue financing of Social Security in absence of broader reform tends to
hide the true deficits in Social Security, deter reform, and likely increase total government deficits in the
long-term. It is also unclear how much any pootly understood budget accounting shift, even if it passed this
Congress, could be placed off-bounds for re-consideration by future Presidents and Congresses. If more
general revenues are used for Social Security reform, I conclude that they should either finance some
temporary transition to a sustainable system or a general revenue program related to private pensions or a
well-designed retirement saving program.
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APPEDIX I

Ibe Nature of Future Obliaptions

A few examples convey the extraordinary nature of our fiure obligations, whether financed out of Social
Security taxes or general revenues.

• Using todays pries, an average-income couple retiring in 1960 could expect to receive about

$100,000 in lifetime Social Security benefits. A typical couple retiring today would receive about
SI/2 million in Social Security and Medicare benefits (about equal amounts of each).
Average-income baby boomer couples, on the other hand, would receive around S3/4 million, and
those who come later are scheduled to receive as much as SI million (in today's dollars). GenraI
revenue financing does not change that level of obligation.

• The number of workess per beneficiary in curently scheduled to drop finm more thun 3-to-I to less
than 2-to-I. Out of every dollar in cash wages, the government already requires workers to pay 15
cents in Social Security tax, plus several cets in general revenues, to support elderly and disability

programs alone. In the fiture that rate of tax could increase substantially-5 to 6 percentage points
alone due to Social Security. General revenue financing only changes what type of tax will support
those elderly programs.

* One reason for these rising costs is that Social Security and Medicare dictate that successive
generations should receive higher levels of real benefits than all previous generations. For example,

baby boomers are told that, regardless of otha needs of the population, they are entitled to receive
higher levels of real benefits from their children than they, the baby boomer transferred to their

parents - that this is an entitlemenL General revenue financing does not change these scheduled
increases in benefits.

* Another reason that Social Security and other retirement programs take ever larger percentages of
national income is that people are living longer and spending more years in retirement - almost a

decade more than Social Security retirees in the early years of the program. Today individuals claim

an entitlement to retre on Social Securityfor almost one-third of their adult lives. More years of
retirement also reduce the number of taxpayers for both Social Security and other purposes, thus

raising tax rates on those still working. General revenue financing does not change this trend.

* Within a few decades, close to one-third of the adult popalation will be receiving SocialSecurity

benefits under current law. Add to those mumbers the unemployed or unemployable, or those on
other assistance programs, and a substantial portion of the adult population will be largely - in many
cases, primarily - dependent upon the children of today to support them through their tax dollars. Of

course, our children will need to support their own fsmilies, as well, but the share of the budget
available to meet the educational, environmental, health research, urban, justice and other needs of

our children and grandchildren would be drastically reduced. General revenue financing simply
reinforces that pressure.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thanks to all of you. We appreciate very much
you joining us on this very important issue.

I am going to start with a question for Mr. Wilcox, and I think
I will ask Dr. Posner and Dr. Steuerle to supplement his answer.

I suppose I could say that all Presidents and Congresses have
had to make decisions annually on how to spend income tax reve-
nue for education infrastructure, defense, environment, and a
whole host of concerns. What effect will making Social Security and
Medicare more reliant on income taxes have on these other areas
of Federal responsibility?

Mr. WILCOX. That is an important question, Mr. Chairman, and
I think it goes to the heart of why we have felt as strongly as we
have that core Government functions must be funded at an ade-
quate level.

In our view, it is absolutely critical that the funding for these
general revenue transfers be mapped out in advance as part of the
available on-budget surpluses and that this be undertaken in the
context of an overall budgetary framework that maintains fiscal
discipline by holding the on-budget account either in surplus or in
balance and that provides for the other objectives that the Con-
gress and the administration set for the Government. Clearly,
those other objectives include the important programs that you
have mentioned-education, the environment, and so forth.

We think it is fundamentally exactly what politics in the best
sense is all about-balancing resources among competing de-
mands-and we have attempted to strike the balance in a way that
seems to us sensible and prudent, hard-headed and responsible.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Posner.
Mr. POSNER. I think you have touched on one compelling reason

to reform these programs, that if we do not, they will be increas-
ingly encumbering the available Federal revenues at the current
revenue constraint in the budget and preventing us from doing all
the other things that are important to the American people. And
I would say that that is true even without the transfers; those pro-
grams are scheduled to outlive or exceed their payroll tax revenues,
and there is an implicit general. fund commitment but one that
might be headed off because the trust fund mechanism would be
warning us that you have to do something. With the new general
fund commitments here, we are concerned that it would allay that
concern and permit these programs to absorb more revenue which
could be used for other kinds of priorities.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Steuerle.
Mr. STEUERLE. Senator Grassley, I think the administration has

proposed what many might consider to be a sound short-run fiscal
policy. That is, what they are suggesting is simply that we save not
only the Social Security surplus but some of the non-Social Security
surplus. However, to achieve this, they propose an accounting
scheme which I think is confusing and in the long run could lead
to larger deficits. I say confusing because I think very few people
in the public or even in the Congress fully understand exactly how
all of these bond transfers would occur.

Essentially, what the administration is playing on is the tend-
ency of past administrations and past Congresses to aim simply for
a zero target in terms of the deficit. Historically, it was the unified
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budget deficit , which meant we did not worry about the Social Se-
curity surplus. Last year, thanks to the actions of both the admin-
istration and the Congress, we decided to make that zero target
within the non-Social Security budget, so we would not count the
Social Security surplus.

Mind you, this strategy in itself is only good for a short period
of time, because once Social Security starts running a deficit, it
does not tell you what to do when running a zero deficit in the non-
Social Security trust funds means an overall unified budget deficit.

Then, the administration says let us now go an other step and
aim for a zero deficit target starts with the unified budget, takes
out the money that Social Security is now going to be saving, and
then takes out additionally some amount of money which we are
going to make as bond transfers to Social Security.

As I said, I think the accounting scheme is confusing. On net, I
think it is probably good, sound short-term policy, but because of
the confusion in the accounting system, because it does not tell us
what to do when these trust funds start running deficits, and be-
cause it commits us to a general revenue financing scheme that I
am not sure we really want in the long run, I have some problems
with the mechanism involved.

The CHAIRAN. My second question is for you, Dr. Steuerle. Pol-
icymakers must address Social Security reform in the near future-
I think there is general agreement on that. The main measure now
used to assess reform plans is how long they would extend the sol-
vency of the trust fund. General revenue transfers certainly would
extend the solvency of the fund. Would you say this is the best way
to judge the merits of any reform plan?

Mr. STEUERLE. No, Senator, I would not.
The CHAiRmAN. Then, let me ask you a follow-up question. What

would be a better measure for judging the merits of any reform
plan?

Mr. STEUERLE. The ideal measure would be what percent of our
national resources we want to devote to the particular items in
question; that is, how much do we want to devote to Social Security
transfer programs, how much do we want to devote to health pro-
grams-hopefully keeping in mind other needs of the economy and
the limits on how high tax rates can go.

Solvency is certainly a useful device for looking at when we are
in or out of balance and when we need to take action, but in and
of itself, it is not a measure of the real resources used in the econ-
omy.

The C L9uIMA. Senator Breaux.
Senator BREAUX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I thank this

distinguished panel for their presentations. It is very helpful, as al-
ways, and it is good to see all of you back again.

Mr. Wilcox, in your testimony, you say on the first page that
"The administration believes that while they are by no means the
whole solution, general revenue transfers are an appropriate and
important part of the solution to the financing problems faced by
Social Security and Medicare. A comprehensive solution should in-
clude structural reforms to these programs."

I note the administration's proposal on Social Security as far as
the general revenue transfer part of it is that there be an annual
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transfer of $100 billion starting in the year 2011 and then going
to $211 billion by 2015. These transfers would stop in the year
2050. That is the general revenue transfer part of the solution, but
I do not know what is the current structural recommendation to re-
form Social Security that is on the table today.

Mr. WILcox. Senator Breaux, the President has not put forward
a detailed structural reform proposal in the same way that he has
for the Medicare program, and there is good reason for that. With
respect to Medicare

Senator BREAUX. No, no. Let us talk about Social Security.
Mr. WIcox. Fine. I was hoping to draw the contextual
Senator BREAUX. That is the next question; we are still on the

first one.
Mr. WILcox [continuing.] Contrast with Medicare, where the con-

text was set by your important work with the bipartisan commis-
sion.

Senator BREAUX. I understand that, but what about the first
one?

Mr. WILCOX. On Social Security, the President made the deter-
mination some time ago that the process would best be moved for-
ward not by the administration putting forward a specific proposal.
In the case of Social Security, the judgment was that that would
become in effect the lightning rod for criticism, and the hope
was

Senator BREAux. To let Congress take the criticism?
Mr. WILcox. No, sir. I think the hope was that through a joint

process of bipartisan conversation and collegial cooperation, we
might be able to move the issue forward. And I-

Senator BREAUX. If I were not such a calm person, I would just
scream, but it probably would not be recorded properly.

This is the heart of the problem. Everybody wants the dessert.
The only thing Congress has done on Social Security this year is
to remove the earning limitation so that more people can collect
more money. That is what Congress has done. And now, you are
telling me that the administration has not put forth in this budget
any structural reform of Social Security because you are going to
wait for the Congress to do it. And all my Republican colleagues
are going to sit there, and every, single one of them is going to say,
"I am waiting for the administration to do it." The administration
says, "We are waiting for Congress to do it." And as a result, it
does not get done.

Now, Judd Gregg, John Breaux, and others in the Senate have
a very specific Social Security structural reform plan that is out
there. We have introduced it. The same thing with Medicare. It has
been introduced in the House as part of a comprehensive Social Se-
curity reform plan.

And I could blame everybody, myself included, for not being elo-
quent enough, I guess, but Republicans blame the President for not
putting anything on the table but the easy stuff, and the adminis-
tration says, "Congress, you do it." And Congress says, "No-you do
it." And guess what? As a result, nobody does it.

You put out let us spend more money, but you have not put out
anything for structural reform on Social Security. And the only
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thing Congress has done is to remove the earnings cap. That is not
good by any stretch of the imagination of any of us.

I know what I am talking about, and you know what you are
talking about, and we both know what we are both talking about.
Tell me why I am wrong on that summary?

Mr. WIcox. If I may, Senator, I think that if the President had
been looking to duck this issue, he would not have broached the
topic in the 1998 State of the Union Address. Going back to that
time, Social Security was still referred to as the third rail of Amer-
ican politics.

Senator BREAUX. Apparently, it is at least three and a half now.
Mr. WILcox. The easy thing to do would have been simply to

suppress the whole topic from discussion.
Senator BREAUX. I just get so unhappy about all this because no-

body wants to go first-that is the problem-because we are all
scared to death that somebody somewhere is going to get mad. We
talk about putting more money into it, and you say, well, that is
only half of it, but there is no second half. And Congress is no bet-
ter, because we are not doing anything; this side blames the other
side for not getting the President to go first, and the President says
you go first, and you go first-and nobody goes first.

I just get really upset about this, because if we continue with
that kind of dialog, obviously, we are not going to touch it. We are
not going to do anything on Social Security this year. Nobody in
this town thinks we are going to do anything other than what we
did. Everybody Member of Congress, myself included, would be
issuing a press release on what we did for Social Security. We did
not do anything to help save it; we just made it easier for more
people to collect more money. That is the pitiful thing about it.

What do you think about what we did in Breaux-Frist at least
to try to put some type of a cap to say time out when it reaches
40 percent of general revenues paying for Medicare? Are you un-
comfortable with 40 percent, or are you comfortable with it? How
about 50 percent. How about 60 percent. How about 70 percent? It
is going up to 90 percent in Mr. Steuerle's charts-90 percent of
Medicare and Social Security are going to be paid out of general
revenues. How much are we going to have left for national security
and education and environment? Ten percent? At what point does
it become a problem, from your perspective? It is at 37 percent
now, heading toward 40 percent. When do you get worried about
it?

Mr. WILcox. I think it is difficult to say in the context of an arbi-
trary number. I think the part of the proposal that we feel very
comfortable with is the recognition of the need for fiscal discipline,
and we fully subscribe to-

Senator BREAUX. Is 37 percent fiscal discipline?
Mr. WILcox. Well, the aspect of the cap that makes me feel un-

comfortable and that I would like to work with your staff to under-
stand further is what the introduction of that type of cap would
imply for the ability to pre-fund this system.

It seems to me that the core economic principle underlying the
President's proposals for general revenue transfers is that pre-
funding has real meaning, and it is difficult for me to discern how
one pre-funds the system if the solvency measure is defined in
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terms of an arbitrary cap on the fraction of program resources that
will be funded out of general revenues.

The administration has worked hard to exercise good steward-
ship over Part B, which I know is a special concern of yours, and
I think we take very seriously the need to ensure that future cost
growth is as constrained as we can make it within the context of
providing high-quality, reliable health care for seniors.

Senator BREAUX. Thank you.
The CHAnuMAN. Thank you, Senator Breaux.
I want to follow up with you, Mr. Wilcox. If you remember the

question that I just asked Dr. Steuerle about judging the solvency
of the Social Security trust fund by putting general revenue in it,
and he said the more basic policy question is the percent of gross
domestic product that we might want to spend on various programs
or portions of the budget.

Following up on that, another way that there has been general
revenue spending from Part A to Part B is that several years ago,
we transferred home health spending, and the administration also
proposes to transfer income tax revenue to delay the insolvency
date of the Part A trust fund. My question is similar to what I
asked Dr. Steuerle: Is that the right measure of Medicare's sol-
vency?

Mr. WILcox. I agree with Gene about a lot of things in econom-
ics, but I part company with him on this one. I do think solvency
is a relevant measure for assessing the long-term viability of these
programs. I think it is relevant not only to look at the exhaustion
date but also to look at the actuarial imbalance over a 75-year pe-
riod.

I think it is important to recognize that we have shifted to, I
think, a dual objective for fiscal policy-not only that the on-budget
account should be maintained in surplus or in balance, but also
that Social Security and Medicare should be put on a long-term sol-
vency basis.

With respect to the economic integrity of these general revenue
transfers, I think the key concept that I would really like to em-
phasize is that trust fund accumulations must be matched by im-
provements in the net financial position of the Government. I think
that what we have suffered from for too long is a situation in which
the trust fund was allowed to increase without national saving
being boosted commensurately.

The type of program that the President has put forward is fun-
damentally fiscally disciplined because it matches the Govern-
ment's contribution to national saving to the amount by which the
trust fund increases. That is why I have a greater sense of intellec-
tual comfort with this program than Gene seems to.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, Dr. Posner-I was going to ask you to com-
ment.

Mr. POSNER. If I could follow up on that, I think the point about
pre-funding is well-taken. Again reiterating the statement I made
earlier, I think that that must be coupled with reform. Improving
national savings is a part of this, but if in doing so you interfere
with the signalling mechanism, then you are not really promoting
the kind of long-term outlook that you need.

I
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I am wondering if one thing that could be considered would be-
I think there is some value in having the trust fund mechanism as
kind of an unalterable stop to payments that really gets people's
attention, but recognizing the points that sustainability is equally
or more important than solvency, whether you can still have some
trip-wires or fiscal cautions built into the process alongside the ex-
isting trust fund mechanisms that would give you another set of
signals which would cause you to pause if the program looks like
it is reaching a certain level of GDP.

For example, we know that Breaux-Frist has the share of general
revenue 40 percent of the program. We would also note that cur-
rently, the share of general revenues of the Medicare program,
Parts A and B, is now scheduled to be about 14 percent of general
revenues. Of all the general revenues of the Federal Government,
14 percent will go to the Medicare program in 2008 under current
law, scheduled to float upwards to 30 percent. That could very well
be the kind of trip-wire that you could institute in the process,
alongside the trust fund solvency, that might possibly force you to
look at it earlier than a trust fund insolvency date of 2015 for
Medicare, for example.

The CHAmIMAN. Dr. Steuerle.
Mr. STEUERLE. Senator, if I did not make myself clear before, I

do think that solvency is an important signalling mechanism. I
only meant to say that it was not the primary mechanism by which
one judged the soundness of a particular program.

The CHAIRMAN. My question was should you measure it by the
revenue you are putting into it and its longevity solely, and you
said no to that; is that correct?

Mr. STEUERLE. That is correct, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. I am going to ask Dr. Wilcox now-you argue,

Dr. Steuerle, that the Social Security program has an inherent dis-
cipline because its benefits cannot exceed payroll taxes collected-
based on that assessment, if we dip further into general revenues
to pay benefits, then, for the administration, what safety valves
would it recommend to keep program growth under control?

Mr. WiLcox. I think that ultimately, the answer to keeping cost
growth under control is the objective that we all seek, which is the
structural reform of the program. There is no question about that.

The CHAiRmAN. The only problem is-and I think it was brought
out here pretty clearly by members of this committee-that the ex-
tent to which you put that general revenue in there, you are put-
ting off the day of making real reforms-in other words, the pres-
sure is off Congress to make the real reforms, and you just delay
making reforms.

Mr. WILcox. I think there is a separate issue as to whether the
act of engaging in general revenue transfers reduces the felt ur-
gency for structural reform of the programs. There need not be any
reason why that is so. The fact of the matter is this is a difficult
undertaking in the best of circumstances.

The administration believes that these general revenue transfers
are a responsible and hard-headed part of the solution and have
merit and standing on their own precisely because they give us the
potential to grow the productive capacity of the economy and, in
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that sense, make a real and material contribution to easing the fis-
cal burden of meeting these obligations.

And I should say that the impact of the general revenue con-
tributions is not to expand the existing obligations of the Social Se-
curity and Medicare systems, but to better enable these systems to
meet their existing obligations.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Steuerle, do you want to respond?
Mr. STEUERLE. Yes, Senator. One of my concerns is that when we

do anything that merely extends the date of solvency, we discount
the importance of solving problems now.

As I mentioned earlier and in my testimony, I believe that we
are already in a situation where the pressure of entitlement pro-
grams is having a serious impact on our ability to fund discre-
tionary programs. That is, this is not just an issue for 2010 when
the baby boomers start retiring; it is not just an issue for 2015
when Social Security tax revenues are short of the benefits Paid;
it is not just an issue for the day the trust funds become insolvent
even though they have been spending down interest and principal
like mad. It is an issue today.

And it is also an issue with respect to labor market changes. The
biggest change that we are confronting, as I believe Chairman
Greenspan mentioned, is the demographic one. When we hit the
year 2008 or 2009, if we continue as projected, we will go to an
economy where there will be a significant decline in the portion of
the adult population that is em loyed. And while there is this no-
tion that we continually deman more leisure as we get older, what
has actually happened over the last 50 years is that there has been
a significant increase in labor force participation largely because
women entering the labor force have offset the rapid decline in par-
ticipation of men. That service of labor is not available to us as we
move into the very near future, and that labor market decline
which will very soon come upon us and that real resource decline
in relative availability of resources, is not measured by the date of
solvency.

The CHAIRMAN. I am going to ask Dr. Posner a question about
the President's plan to commit us to transferring income tax reve-
nues to entitlement programs even if the projected surplus of such
revenues proves to be a mirage. Does the President's plan do that,
and if so, is that prudent? And if you say it is not prudent, then
I want Mr. Wilcox to respond.

Mr. POSNER. I will say that the legislation does include specific
dollars for each of the years of the transfer, and our understanding
is that those dollars and those transfers would be made regardless
of how large the on-budget surplus is for Medicare.

We generally think that it is not an advisable approach to lock
in transfers without at least a periodic review by Congress. I think
we are somewhat concerned that we would commit ourselves to
that level of decisions before we know what is really going to hap-
pen 10 to 15 years away.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you want to comment, Mr. Wilcox, on the
President's idea on that?

Mr. WILcox. Yes. The pre-commitment of the Medicare transfers
is an important aspect of the President's proposal. The pre-commit-
ment, I should note, puts these transfers on an equal footing with
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tax cuts and other spending proposals. After all, when we commit
a certain dollar volume over 10 years, say, to tax cuts, we do that
on the basis of projections today. We do not know-we cannot peer
into the future with total certainty as to what the resources will
be-and it is conceivable that as history unfolds, the on-budget re-
sources will not be there to provide for that tax cut out of on-budg-
et surpluses.

That said, we think it is certainly important to show no less a
commitment to these general revenue transfers for Social Security
and Medicare than we would show to spending increases or to tax
cuts. Down the road, if the on-budget surpluses do not materialize
to the extent that we project, then future Congresses and adminis-
trations will face a more difficult set of choices. That said, it cer-
tainly is the case that that set of choices is made better by our de-
cision today to use those resources to pay down the debt rather
than to cut taxes or increase spending.

The CHAIRMAN. That concludes my questioning, and I want to
thank all of you for testifying today and giving us the advantage
of your insight, as you all do quite often and do well.

I started out my opening comments by questioning the use of
general revenue transfers, and I think I am still of that opinion.
I think I feel some of the same frustration that Senator Breaux
does-and maybe we are all guilty of this to some extent-that we
are waiting for some sort of painless way to solve the problems.
Often enough, we do not realize that easy fixes are seldom very
easy, and seldom do they really fix a problem.

So I think that you kind of get a feeling from the members of
this committee, including for sure Senator Breaux, that this trans-
fer of revenue puts off the day of reckoning. And obviously, we hope
that this committee, albeit not an authorizing committee, lends
itself to the debate of keeping this high on the agenda so that if
we do not get it done this year, with the beginning of a new Presi-
dency, of whatever party, we will be ready to take off next year to
get the job done the way it should be done.

In that respect, that is the goal that I have.
Do you have something to add, Mr. Wilcox.
Mr. WILCOX. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I would like to express my ap-

preciation for your leadership and that of Senator Breaux in openly
considering the tough choices that will be required. I think it is
crucial to have had that kind of leadership from this committee,
and we have had very productive conversations with your staff and
look forward to having more of the same. We think it is very impor-
tant to moving the issue forward.

The CHA TAN. Thank you all very much.
[Whereupon, at 4:15 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]



APPENDIX

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR SANTORUM

RESPONSE FROM CHAIRMAN ALAN GREENSPAN

Question. Chairman Greenspan, I tend to agree with the testimony presented to
the Committee today by Dr. Eugene Steuerle, that absent structural reforms, the
substantial "crediting" of general fund revenues to Social Security would give the
illusion that Social Security had been strengthened in terms of trust fund 'sol-
vency"-while in reality do nothing to provide the actual resources necessary to
meet the program's 2015 shortfall. And this may well lead to forestalling the serious
decisions that must be made to guarantee the long-term, viability of Social Security.

And in a larger sense, it is my view that for too long, the nature and scope of
Social Security's financing problems have been shrouded by inconsistent and incom-
plete information-such as an overemphasis on trust fund accounting-which has
yielded much public confusion and has polarized the Social Security reform debate.

I would like your input as to the desirability and efficacy of seeking to improve
the information contained in current Social Security Administration publications,
and thereby enable Americans to better plan for their own retirement and to under-
stand the benefits and costs that the current Social Security system will produce.
Specifically, I would like your thoughts on legislation which I will soon introduce,
the Social Security Right to Know Act, which aims to provide the public with clear
and accessible information about Social Security's long-term financing challenges in
order that they might better understand the consequences of a rapidly growing
aging population. and the reality of the choices before us. This legislation would:

* Expand the Personal and Earnings and Benefits Statements (PEBES) to include
information abeut the projected date of the program's first financing deficits as esti-
mated by the Social Security Trustees, and the percentage of promised benefits that
can be funded under current law.

* Require the Trustees' Report to include an estimate of Social Security's aggre-
gate unfunded liability-i.e., the difference between the program's promised benefit
outlays and its cash income over the long-range 75-year evaluation period-and the
change in such amount from the previous year's estimates;

* Cailon the Trustees to submit to Congress a separate summary publication
that highlights salient data pertaining to Social Security's financing, identifying the
first year that Social Security is projected to run a cash deficit, as well as the size
of projected deficits;

* Expand PEBES statements and the annual Social Security Trustees' Report to
include an explanation of the role of the Social Security Trust Funds as debt owed
by the Federal Government, as opposed to an asset of the Federal Government;

* Broaden the public accessibility of the economic modeling employed by the Of-
fice of the Chief Actuary.

Answer. I share your concerns about the importance of making information about
Social Security more accessible to the public. In recent years, the Social Security
Administration has been working to address such concerns, and it has made some
notable changes in its publications, in some cases to provide the sort of information
you highlight in your proposal. As you may know, the 1999 technical panel of the
Social Security Advisory Board recommended some additional changes to the pres-
entation of information in the trustees' reports, and the Social Security Administra-
tion is now considering those recommendation. Clearly, further improvements in the
materials provided by the Social Security Administration are desirable and could
add substantially to the public's understanding of the program's long-run financial
prospects. The Social Security Administration seems to be making good progress in
that regard, and you may with to discuss your proposals with them.

(87)
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RESPONSE FROM DAVID WILCOX

Question. Social Security has been historically distinct from, and has retained
more political support than, other entitlement programs in that it was designed to
beself-fiancing, with benefits provided by the program's own dedicated taxes. Are
you concerned that a move towards general revenue financing of Social Security
would undermine either the fiscal discipline that has previously been created
through self-financing, or the political support that arises from all Americans being
shown a direct relationship between their Social Security contributions and their
own benefits? More directly, are you concerned by a policy that would end Social
Security's historic design in a manner such that the benefits that it pays need no
longer be limited to the value of the revenue that it collects?

Answer. The Administration's proposal is modest in scope, and rooted in fiscal dis-
cipline as well as program discipline. Fiscal disci line is achieved because the Presi-
dent's proposed lockbox would ensure that transfers will be financed out of on-budg-
et surpluses, and therefore will be matched dollar-for-dollar by increases in govern-
ment saving. Program discipline is achieved because Social Security benefits would
continue to be tied to earnings subject to the payroll tax exactly as they are today.
We do not believe that limited general revenue transfers would weaken the pro-
gram's historical linkage between payroll taxes and benefits.

Beginning around 2010, the aging of the population will accelerate as the early
baby-boom cohorts reach age 65, putting a strain on the Social Security retirement
system. A transfer of some general revenues could ease this pressure. The transfers
that the Administration has proposed be added to the trust fund between 2011 and
2050 would amount to less than 7 percent of projected program financing over the
next 75 years. This relatively small amount of general revenue financing should not
dilute the discipline imposed on-the program from payroll tax financing.

Question. To the extent that Social Security's surplus contributes to Federal sav-
ing, the Social Security program is already fully credited under current law with
that principal as well as the interest applied to such assumed saving. What eco-
nomic rationale is there for providing Social Security's trust fund with additional
credits, beyond those that measure its actual contribution to the Federal balance
sheet?

Answer. The size of the proposed transfers to Social Security is motivated by the
interest savings that would be realized from using the Social Security surpluses to
pay down publicly held debt, rather than leaving those funds available for other
purposes, as in the past. We are simply attributing that "fiscal dividend" back to
Social Security. The bipartisan consensus that has now coalesced around using the
Social Security surpluses exclusively for the purpose of paying down the debt held
by the public is enormously important. The core economic principle underlying that
bipartisan consensus, as well as our framework for general revenue transfers, is ex-
actly the same: trust fund accumulations should reflect incremental government
saving. By raising national saving, general revenue transfers and the associated
debt reduction would increase the productive capacity of our economy, and thereby
put us in a better position to meet our future obligations.

Question. Decades in advance, it is impossible to know in detail which Americans
will be in greatest need of financial support, or the greater needs and priorities of
the nation as a whole. Under current law, projections are that future generations
will be required to provide a significantly greater share of their tax dollars to Fed-
eral programs for seniors than is the case today. If the Federal Government, in the
near-term, does add to national saving by accumulating an on-budget surplus unre-
lated to Social Security, should future taxpayers be obligated to devote the gains of
such saving to redeeming additional debt issued to elderly-support programs, or
should they be left to determine the appropriate distribution of the benefits of debt
relief among the national priorities of their time?

Answer. First, the Administration's proposal for general revenue transfers does
not change the obligations of the Federal Government. These obligations already
exist under current law.

Second, the President agrees with the need for structural reform in both Social
Security and Medicare. The President has put forward a detailed plan for Medicare
reform, and on innumerable occasions made clear his willingness to work with the
Congress to put Social Security on a sound footing for the long term.

Third, the most important thing we can do now to address the upcoming demo-
graphic shifts is to use projected surpluses to reduce debt held by the public, in-
crease national saving, and expand the productive capacity of the economy. We be-
lieve that using general revenue transfers to link debt reduction with the strength-
ening of Social Security and Medicare is the most effective way of accomplishing
this. The future is uncertain, as you note, but no matter what happens in the fu-
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ture, the choices will be made easier by paying down the debt held by the public
now.

Question. Currently, the Social Security administration performs calculations re-
garding the rate of return that different birth cohorts receive, relating their Social
Security benefits to the value of payroll taxes contributed. Indeed, when crafting the
Social Security program President Roosevelt, Social Security Board Chairman Ar-
thur J. Altmeyer, and others very deliberately designed the system based on the
dual principles of social adequacy and individual equity so that it would enjoy
broad-based public support. And both President Roosevelt and Mr. Altmeyer were
concerned that future beneficiaries ought not be obliged to pay more for their bene-
fits than if they obtained similar insurance in the public sector.

Does the Administration share these concerns about generational and individual
equity in seeking to put the OASDI program on sound financial footing? And how
would you propose that such measurements of the system's fairness to different
birth cohorts be modified in light of significant financing of benefits through incomes
taxes and other revenues?

Answer. The Clinton Administration is very concerned about both generational
and individual equity in the Social Security program. Measures comparing taxes
and benefits are important in quantifying the distributional effects of Social Secu-
rity.

However, for a number of reasons, these measures (such as money's worth ratios
and internal rates of return) provide an incomplete picture of the value of Social
Security to individuals. Social Security is a social insurance program, and as such
performs a number of functions. In addition to providing retirement benefits, Social
Security also provides disability and survivors' benefits. Moreover, the retirement
benefits come in the form of an inflation-indexed annuity, which provides valuable
insurance to individuals against both price risk and longevity risk. Inflation-indexed
annuities are extremely rare in the private marketplace. Lastly, when the Social Se-
curity program first started, large amounts of benefits were quite deliberately and
intentionally paid to generations that had contributed little to the program, but had
endured the brunt of the Great Depression. That action implies that simple com-
parisons between taxes paid and benefits received are likely to be highly misleading.

Question. Issuing additional credit to the Social Security trust fund today is an
intragovernmental transfer, and has no effect upon current public debt. However,
it does create new gross debt for the Federal Government, which would presumably
be redeemed through income taxes or other general revenue collections in the fu-
ture. Under current law, the OASDI program is projected to be insolvent in 2034,
meaning that Social Security's own taxes would need to be raised in order to finance
promised benefits. If $1 trillion were transferred to the OASDI Trust Fund in 2010,
would this in any way improve the projected cash revenues and outlays of the Social
Security program in 2035? Or would there now simply exist an increased obligation
of general taxes at that date? What would be the size of these increased commit-
ments of general tax revenues in the years from 2034 and beyrond?

Answer. The core economic principle of the Administration s proposal is to link So-
cial Security transfers to debt reduction. Therefore, the Administration's proposed
transfers to the trust fund would improve the balance sheet of the Social Security
Trust Fund and the balance sheet of the Government as a whole by equal amounts.
This would raise national saving and allow us to truly pre-fund for the coming de-
mographic shifts, using the benefits of debt reduction to increase the future produc-
tive capacity of the economy. In turn, this would make it easier to meet our future
obligations to Social Security.

Also, the transfers would not increase the future obligations of the Government.
The obligation to pay future benefits exists under current law. The transfers pro-
posed by the President would bring new resources into the Social Security trust
fund, allowing it to better meet its existing commitment.

RESPONSE FROM DR EUGENE STEUERLE

Question. Dr. Steuerle, I tend to agree with the testimony presented to the Com-
mittee today that absent structural reforms, the substantial "crediting' of general
fund revenues to Social Security would give the illusion that Social Security had
been strengthened in terms of trust fund "solven -while in reality do nothing to
provide the actual resources necessary to meet the program's 2015 shortfall. And
this may well lead to forestalling the serious decisions that must be made to guar-
antee the long-term, viability of Social Security.

Ahd in a larger sense, it is my view that for too long, the nature and scope of
Social Security's financing problems have been shrouded by inconsistent and incom-
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plete information-such as an overemphasis on trust fund accounting-which has
yielded much public confusion and has polarized the Social Security reform debate.

I would like your input as to the desirability and efficacy of seeking to improve
the information contained in current Social Security Administration publications,
and thereby enable Americans to better plan for their own retirement and to under-
stand the benefits and costs that the current Social Security system will produce.
Specifically, I would like your thoughts on legislation which I will soon introduce,
the Social Security Right to Know Act, which aims to provide the public with clear
and accessible information about Social Security's long-term financing challenges in
order that they might better understand the consequences of a rapidly growing
aging population, and the reality of the choices before us. This legislation would:

* Expand the Personal and Earnings and Benefits Statements (PEBES) to include
information about the projected date of the program's first financing deficits as esti-
mated by the Social Security Trustees, and the percentage of promised benefits that
can be funded under current law.

* Require the Trustees' Report to include an estimate of Social Security's aggre-
gate unfunded liability-i.e., the difference between the program's promised benefit
outlays and its cash income over the long-range 75-year evaluation period-and the
change in such amount from the previous year's estimates;

* Call on the Trustees to submit to Congress a separate summary publication
that highlights salient data pertaining to Social Security's financing, identifying the
first year that Social Security is projected to run a cash deficit, as well as the size
of projected deficits;

* Expand PEBES statements and the annual Social Security Trustees' Report to
include an explanation of the role of the Social Security Trust Funds as debt owed
by the Federal Government, as opposed to an asset of the Federal Government;

* Broaden the public accessibility of the economic modeling employed by the Of-
fice of the Chief Actuary.

Answer. Many of the suggestions in the Social Security Right to Know Act relate
to important information that is needed by the public. The Social Security Technical
Panel on Methods and Assumptions, which I chaired, for instance, made similar rec-
ommendations on reporting on Social Security's aggregate unfunded liability. Some
issues, however, are hard to deal with in legislation. For example, the Office of the
Chief Actuary does open up much of its modeling over time for review, which was
one of the main reasons for the appointment of the Technical Panel which I chaired.
Some needed information may have to be developed by the Congressional Budget
Office or the Office of Management and Budget, rather than Social Security (which
does not have responsibility, for instance, for calculating many of the non-Social Se-
curity impacts of changes in work and saving on the budget).
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